

Norwegian Institute NUP1 of International Affairs

## Strategic partners against terrorism 2.0?

Limits and possibilities for Russia-West security cooperation in Syria

Kristin Haugevik and Julie Wilhelmsen





Publisher:	Norwegian Institute of International Affairs
Copyright:	© Norwegian Institute of International Affairs 2017
ISBN:	978-82-7002-337-0
	Any views expressed in this publication are those of the authors. They should not be interpreted as reflecting the views of the Norwegian Institute of International Affairs. The text may not be printed in part or in full without the permission of the authors.
Visiting address:	C.J. Hambros plass 2d
Address:	P.O. Box 8159 Dep.
	NO-0033 Oslo, Norway
Internet:	www.nupi.no
E-mail:	post@nupi.no
Fax:	[+ 47] 22 99 40 50
Tel:	[+ 47] 22 99 40 00

2

# Strategic partners against terrorism 2.0?

Limits and possibilities for Russia–West security cooperation in Syria

Kristin Haugevik and Julie Wilhelmsen

Published by the Norwegian Institute of International Affairs

### Contents

Summary	5
Introduction	6
How foreign policy emerges	8
Russia: Westernizer, statist, civilizationist?	10
The United States: Internationalist, nationalist, realist?	15
Britain: Internationalism, non-interventionism, nationalism?	18
Collaborating with adversaries: One year of Russia–West interaction in Syria	21
Phase one: Cautious cooperation	
Phase two: Impetus lost?	
Phase three: From renewed optimism to full collapse	
Conclusions	61
Bibliography	66

5

### Summary

In September 2015, in a much-cited address to the UN General Assembly, Russia's President Vladimir Putin called for a broad international coalition against international terrorism in Syria. 'On the basis of international law', he declared, 'we must join efforts to address the problems that all of us are facing'. While Putin also criticized 'the West' for its past interventions in the Middle East and North Africa, and for imposing its values on other nations, many observers read his statement as an attempt to restore Russia–West dialogue and practical cooperation post-Ukraine. The Russian President's invite was cautiously welcomed by Western states. Prior to Putin's speech, US President Barack Obama had affirmed that the United States had no desire to 'isolate Russia' or 'return to a cold war'. In the year that ensued, considerable time and diplomatic effort were put into finding a common way forward. However, one year down the road, hopes of a Russia-West negotiated solution in Syria have dried up. In October 2016, US Secretary of State John Kerry announced that the diplomatic dialogue with Russia over Syria had collapsed, with each side holding the other party to blame. In the period that followed, political relations between Russia and the West have gone from bad to worse. In December 2016, Russia hosted tripartite talks on Syria involving Russia, Iran and Turkey - effectively sidelining the United States. Why was it so difficult to shift the Russia-West relationship from 'conflict' to 'strategic cooperation' mode, when the leadership on both sides in 2015 signalled readiness to cooperate to defeat international terrorism in Syria? Our core argument is that ingrained mutual and official representations of the Other as an adversary rather than a potential partner made negotiations and collaboration difficult at the outset. Moreover, adversarial representations were constantly reiterated in the domestic debates in these states, as well as at times by the political leaderships who initiated and took part in the negotiations themselves. This made collaboration difficult.

### Introduction

6

In September 2015, in a much-cited address to the UN General Assembly, Russia's President Vladimir Putin called for a broad international coalition against international terrorism in Syria. 'On the basis of international law', he declared, 'we must join efforts to address the problems that all of us are facing' (Putin 2015). While Putin also criticized 'the West' for its past interventions in the Middle East and North Africa, and for imposing its values on other nations, many observers read his statement as an attempt to restore Russia-West dialogue and practical cooperation post-Ukraine (e.g. Time 2015). The historical analogy was the momentum for strategic cooperation on terrorism emerging after the 9/11 terrorist attacks on the United States in 2001. Back then, Washington and Moscow had recognized international terrorism as their shared enemy, and had taken steps to coordinate their anti-terror efforts (Wilhelmsen 2004; 2011). The Russian President's new invite at the UNGA summit was cautiously welcomed by Western states. Prior to Putin's speech, US President Barack Obama had affirmed that the United States had no desire to 'isolate Russia' or 'return to a cold war'. 'We want a strong Russia that is invested in working with us', he said, adding that his administration would collaborate 'with any nation, including Russia' to resolve the crisis in Syria (Obama 2015).<sup>1</sup>

These conditional signals from the Russian and US leadership that strategic cooperation on Syria might be possible – at a time when Russia–West relations in general were considerably strained due to the Ukraine crisis – were sealed with a brief Putin–Obama handshake at the summit. In the year that ensued, considerable time and diplomatic effort were put into finding a common way forward. However, one year down the road, hopes of a Russia–West negotiated solution in Syria have dried up. In October 2016, US Secretary of State John Kerry announced that the diplomatic dialogue with Russia over Syria had collapsed, with each

Work on this report has been financed by the Norwegian Ministry of Defence, through the project 'Russia–West in Syria', project number: 2015/3469-16/FD II 1/IK. We would like to thank Patrick Cullen, Minda Holm and Elana Wilson Rowe for useful comments, and Joakim Brattvoll for research assistance. Thanks also to Susan Høivik for language editing, and to Liv Høivik for formatting. The usual disclaimers apply. <sup>1</sup> Briefly put: the crisis in Syria emerged after a failed democratic uprising against the Assad regime in the spring of 2011, as part of what became known as the 'Arab Spring'.

7

side holding the other party to blame. In December 2016, Russia hosted tripartite talks on Syria involving Russia, Iran and Turkey – effectively sidelining the United States. Meanwhile, political relations between Russia and the West have gone from bad to worse. In this report, we ask: Why was it so difficult to shift the Russia–West relationship from 'conflict' to 'strategic cooperation' mode, when the leadership on both sides in 2015 signalled readiness to cooperate to defeat international terrorism in Syria?

At times when overall political relations are at a high conflict level, as Russia–West relations have been since 2014, strategic cooperation on a specific case may present an opportunity to begin rapprochement. In this report, we set off from the theoretical premise that the foreign-policy identities of states are profoundly relational, continuously reproduced though everyday interaction at the international and domestic levels. We hold that a state's room for foreign policy manoeuvring is enabled and restricted by its encounters with other states on the international arena and by discursive negotiations at the domestic level. In the case in focus here, we argue that Russia's longstanding rejection of a world-order dominated by the West, along with recurrent depictions of Russia as a 'rule-breaker' by leading Western states, made it difficult for state leaders to cooperate on Syria, and to patch up relations when events on the ground caused controversies.

In the first part of this report, we present our theoretical claim: that foreign-policy identities and positions are shaped in relation to international encounters and domestic discursive battles. In the second part, we identify some long-standing, alternative foreign-policy positions in Russian, US and British debates on identity, and what implications the different positions have for relations with the other side. In the third part, trace the course of Russia-West cooperation efforts on Syria in the year after Putin and Obama's UNGA handshake. We identify three evolutionary phases in Russia–West cooperation efforts that year: 'cautious cooperation', 'impetus lost?' and 'from renewed optimism to full collapse'. We conclude that ingrained representations of the Other as untrustworthy and deceitful have jeopardized the possibilities for cooperation – particularly when the political leaders on both sides are held accountable to these representations by their domestic audiences and fail to discipline their own language of animosity at the negotiating table. Thus, rather than helping to reconcile Russia and the West post-Ukraine, cooperation efforts over Syria have come to epitomize the deep gap between the Western liberal internationalist order and Russia's rejection of that same order.

### How foreign policy emerges

Contrary to the claim that states are best perceived as unitary, predictable foreign-policy actors on the international political scene, we make the case here for viewing foreign policy as shaped through a twolevel social interaction process, occurring simultaneously at the international and the domestic levels (cf. Putnam 1988). At the international level, states' foreign policy identities are formed and sustained through the relational dynamics with significant others. These relations between Self and Other may assume different forms: friendly, cooperative, rivalling or antagonistic, depending on what states themselves 'make of it' (Wendt 1992, 1999). The stability of such relational structures hinges on at least two factors: the degree to which certain representations of the other party are continuously reproduced in language and manifest themselves and are reconfirmed in everyday 'doings'. State identities are seen as constituted and upheld 'through a stylized repetition of acts', achieved not through isolated actions 'but rather a regulated process of repetition' (Campbell 1998: 10). We are, in other words, interested here in routinized interaction patterns over time. Importantly, and as Mitzen (2006) has pointed out, states will often seek to routinize and uphold also negative relations with significant other states, because that can help them to preserve a certain image of Self on the international political arena. Further, Mitzen continues, during the Cold War, the United States and the USSR both saw themselves as 'security seekers', while depicting the other party as 'aggressive' and wishing to overturn the status quo. This understanding of Self, and of the Other in relation to it, effectively led these states into 'arms races, disputes over missiles in Cuba, and proxy wars in Afghanistan and elsewhere' (Mitzen 2006: 353–56). By expanding the realist definition of security to include concerns about identity preservation as well, we get an explanation of persisting conflicts among security-seeking states, including 'enduring rivalries' (ibid: 342-43).

We see Russia–West relations in general as being constituted and constrained by ingrained identity positions and interaction patterns. Identity positions are produced and upheld in official statements by the top political leadership. They tend to remain fairly stable in a state's foreign policy discourses, but are never totally fixed. Consequentially, neither a state's interests nor the nature of its relations with other states can be seen as pre-given or eternal – change is always possible. We build on the assumption that both domestic debates on understandings of Self and Other as well as external exchanges with states depicted as 'foes' or

9

'friends' can contribute to challenging and altering identity positions and foreign relations. This 'two-level understanding' of how security policy is produced simultaneously at the domestic and the international levels has already been fruitfully applied on Russian security policy (Hopf 2005; Tsygankov 2006, 2016; Snetkov 2016) as well as on US security policy, perhaps most notably regarding Iran and Israel (Ansari 2006; Mearsheimer and Walt 2007).

More specifically, we hold that Russia–West dynamics cannot be understood without taking into account two social interaction patterns. The first concerns discursive negotiation or interaction *at the domestic level.* In Russia, but also in the United States and Britain, foreign policy is ultimately the prerogative of the president or government. Attributes of the political leadership – such as political colouration, ideology and overall profile – are thus likely to have an influence on the policy choices made by the state. This is also how foreign policy tends to be presented in international media – as 'government-made'. In our view, however, no leaders or governments are isolated from or uninfluenced by the domestic debate. As Peter Gourevitch (1978: 903) has put it, any 'explanation of the orientation of state policy requires some examination of the politics behind state action'. Questions concerning threats, partners/adversaries and, more broadly, the state's own role and identity on the international stage, are continuously debated in the domestic spheres – in national assemblies, by interest groups, in the media, in academic circles and among the general public. State leaders respond to and are held accountable to such debates, and their room for manoeuvre at the international negotiations table is constrained by dominant representations of Self and Other in the domestic debate. In the context of the present case, we indicate that the dominant representations of Self and Other in the Russian, British and US domestic debates have the capacity to induce changes in how identity positions are articulated at the level of the state leadership - and thereby also changes in the possibilities for these states to establish cooperation on fighting international terrorism in Syria.

Second, we hold that change in the enduring identity positions, interests and foreign relations of a given state can be set in motion through its interaction *with other states*. As noted by Hopf (2005), interaction in meetings between leaders of states triggers varying articulations of great-power identities. While Hopf observed that different Russian identities emerge at meetings with different state leaders, we propose that how states represent and speak of each other during such encounters, even the mere fact of an encounter taking place, serves to shape and empower different understandings of Self and Other. The dynamics here tend to be symmetrical and mutually reinforcing: the absence of encounters, or adversarial representations of the Other

during such encounters, will trigger adversarial representations of the Other on the other side as well. Conversely, encounters, and the recognition they imply, as well as positive representations of the Other as a potential partner during such encounters, will empower such identification of the Other on the other side as well. We suggest that the interactions between Russia and key Western powers – here represented by the United States and Britain – at the negotiating table on Syria have the capacity to produce changes in enduring identity positions. Such changes may help to make possible negotiated agreements as well as collaborative actions on the ground in Syria, if a 'positive' dynamic is set in motion at this level. Conversely, adversarial exchanges at the international negotiating table or non-encounter, will make such collaboration more unlikely, particularly if it is coupled with strong adversarial representations of the Other in the domestic debate.

In our analysis below, we apply this multi-level approach to the study of Russia-West cooperation efforts on Syria. We argue that these states' policies on Syria, and on cooperation with the other party, often take their cue from enduring identity positions; but we also show how these identity positions are reproduced through statements and interaction patterns at the international scene and through discursive negotiations at home. We begin by identifying some enduring, alternative foreign policy positions in Russian, US and British identity debates which entail them differing implications for the view of Self, and for whether the Other is presented as 'friend', 'partner', 'rival' or 'adversary'. Such positions do not amount to a 'grand strategy' which details the actions ahead. Rather, they stipulate a direction that makes conflict or cooperation on single events more likely, or less so. We present these enduring identity positions at the outset in an effort to provide a point of reference for analyzing the more complex and dynamic two-level interaction patterns pursued in the third part of this report.

#### **Russia: Westernizer, statist, civilizationist?**

In Russia at least three long-lasting, alternative foreign policy positions can be identified since Putin first became president in 2000: a 'Westernizer' position, a 'statist' position, and a 'civilizationist' position. The *Westernizer* position has been given many different names in the academic literature.<sup>2</sup> In essence, this position sees Russia as aligned with the West, against the Soviet Union, and as part of a universal civilization of modern liberal market democracy. It rejects Soviet

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> 'Westernizer' (Neumann 1996), 'Atlanticist' (Rahr and Krause 1995), 'Liberal' (Hopf 2002), 'Liberal Westernizer' (Tsygankov 2005).

economic achievements, the Orthodox Church and ethno-nationalism as desirable elements in contemporary Russian identity (Hopf 2002). The association with the liberal West necessarily implies a disassociation from authoritarianism as well as from conservative religion and traditional values, which makes Islamic movements and Islamic states unlikely partners. The dominance of the Westernizer position in the early 1990s resulted in policies aimed at 'strategic partnership with the West', even 'integration' (Tsygankov 2016: 5). It could be argued that this position was to some extent projected early in Putin's presidency, especially during the period of Western-Russian strategic cooperation on terrorism following the events of 9/11 (Hopf 2005: 233–35). Or one could argue that it was stronger in Russian foreign policy during Dmitry Medvedev's presidency (2008–2012) (Tsygankov 2016: 6). However, when the crisis in Syria emerged, from 2011 onwards, this position, depicting the West as an ally and friend, had all but disappeared from the Kremlin's foreign-policy discourse.

The second identity position, the *statist* position (Tsygankov 2016), which also has been variously labelled in the literature,<sup>3</sup> dominated Russian policies from the mid-1990s. This position rejects the idea that Russia is or should become a part of the West. Russia is 'identified with an idealized Soviet past, but explicitly rejects an ethnonational conceptualization of Russia and emphasizes the multinational character of the Russian Federation' (Hopf 2005: 234–35).<sup>4</sup> This position does not necessarily call for confrontation with the West, but, as Tsygankov (2016: 6) points out, it explicitly ranks the values of power, stability and sovereignty over those of freedom and democracy. Restoration of Russia's great-power status is to be achieved through economic development and maintenance of military power at home (ibid.). In external politics, the statist position advances the image of Russia as a powerholder striving to preserve its own geopolitical interests and areas of influence in the world. Thus, competition among great powers is taken for granted; security is understood as resulting from a state's individual strength more than from collective efforts. The UN is seen as a key institution for upholding the balance of power between states. The statist position does not exclude interaction with the West - it acknowledges the value of strategic and tactical cooperation (Tsygankov

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> 'Realist' (Rahr and Krause 1995), 'Multipolar' (Fyodorov 2006), 'Centrist' (Hopf 2005).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> As Tsygankov (2016: 100) notes when discussing the statist position of the 1990s, 'to many statists the notion of Eurasia became symbolic in describing Russia's special geopolitical location and multi-ethnic nature' and they 'warned against Russia unequivocally siding with Europe or the United States at the expense of relationships with key participants from the Eurasian continent, such as China, India and the Islamic world'.

2016: 99–100).<sup>5</sup> In this position, pursuing friendship and cooperation with sovereign states in the Islamic world would be a logical policy, combined with a more antagonistic approach to non-state actors of any stripe. The statist position made increasing inroads into Russian foreign-policy discourse from 2000 and up until 2012, becoming the dominant position on many foreign-policy issues. During this period, the cautious and conditional view of the West implicit in the statist position was tilted towards cooperation on foreign-policy issues at times when terrorism was projected as the greater evil. The accentuation of terrorism as the shared foe and key external Other in US, British and Russian official discourse paved the way for a brief reinvigoration of mutually positive appraisals following 9/11 as well as an also brief tactical alliance (O'Loughlin et al. 2004; Wilhelmsen 2005). There was also an opening towards cooperation with Western powers in Russian foreign policy after the Beslan terrorist attack in 2004 (Tsygankov 2016: 163).

Finally, at the opposite end of the spectrum from the Westernizer position, we find what Tsygankov (2016: 8) calls the civilizationist position. This position values Soviet economic achievements, the Orthodox Church as well as ethno-nationalism, and rejects US individualism and its economic model.<sup>6</sup> Russia is represented as a unique Eurasian power, and it is indicated that there is one strand committed to Orthodox Christianity and another committed to a view of Russia as a synthesis of various religions.<sup>7</sup> Compared to the statist position, the civilizationist position portrays a one-sidedly negative image of the West, and makes the fight against Western expansionism or 'imperialism' a core rationale for challenging the Western system of expansionism. In line with values through Russian these representations, civilizationist responses to security dilemmas have always been more 'aggressive' than those of the statists (Tsygankov 2016: 8). The civilizationalist view of Russia did not inform official Kremlin discourse in any significant way until 2012. However, following the large-scale demonstrations in Moscow in connection with the Duma

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Tsygankov (2016: 8–9) sees a core difference between Primakov's project, which was to rebuild the former Soviet Union and contain the United States through strategic alliance with China and India, and that of Putin, which has been to emphasize bilateral relations in Russia's periphery and develop a partnership with the USA to deter terrorism.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> This position which projects a deeply anti-Western Russian identity has also been given various labels, for example 'Eurasianist' (Rahr and Krause, 1995), 'Romantic Nationalist' (Neumann 1996) 'hard Traditionalist' (Fyodorov 2006).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Hopf (2009): conservative. The Eurasianists 'view Russia as a constantly expanding land-based empire in a struggle for power against sea-based Atlanticism, associated especially with the United States' (see also Laruelle).

elections in autumn 2011, this position began to emerge in many official statements, peaking with the Russian annexation of Crimea in 2014.<sup>8</sup>

Each of these positions is likely to play into Russia's current relations with the West in Syria, and on military actions undertaken. If, for instance, the Westernizer position were to make inroads into official discourse (which currently seems doubtful), Russian policies on Syria would be directed more at cooperation with the United States and Britain, and be guided by humanitarian concerns as much as military ones. Russia would pursue its policies more through international institutions than unilaterally. The authoritarian Assad regime in Syria would to a greater extent be problematized in Kremlin rhetoric, and would not get Russia's support on the ground.

A statist position on Russian policy in Syria rather prescribes that the Kremlin would seek limited and tactical cooperation with the West, but as a means of defeating the terrorist threat rather than as an aim in itself. Accentuating the terrorist threat while downplaying the West as a threat in Russian foreign policy rhetoric would enable broader tactical cooperation with the US-led coalition. However, given the primacy of the values of power, stability and sovereignty over freedom and democracy embedded in this position, Kremlin statements would attach a positive value to the Assad regime and take action in Syria to strengthen Russia's strategic position at the expense of any oppositional, non-state forces – be they 'moderate' or 'terrorist'. Russia would pursue a heavy-handed policy against such forces in Syria, in line with its sympathy for strongly centralized state power and the view of terrorism as an existential threat to power and stability in the Russian Federation (Wilhelmsen 2017). Given this position's accentuation of the Eurasian and multi-ethnic identity of Russia, there would probably also be positive descriptions of Muslim states in the region, as well as cautious diplomatic and cooperative efforts in relation to these states. Russia's engagement in the UN would be directed at using its veto power to secure its interests and as a means of balancing other powers – not at strengthening the power of the UN as a multilateral institution and key interlocutor for world peace. Russia's voting and statements in the UN on Syria would be as likely to align with those of key participants from the Eurasian continent, as with those of the United States and Britain. However, Russia would

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> For a brief account see Tsygankov (2016: 237–38). In Putin's rhetoric, there was a new emphasis on Russian civilization as distinct from Western civilization: he presented ethnic Russians as being the core of the state and of Russian culture and emphasized traditional and spiritual values, like family and religion.

still be seeking approval within the existing world order, and from the United States specifically, rather than seeking to overthrow that order.

Finally, a civilizationist on Kremlin's policy in and on Syria, would probably mean a pattern of Russian action isolated from and in competition (even confrontation) with the West. In negotiations on Syria, Russia would demand to be recognized as an equal participant in shaping the world order; it might also attempt to outline an alternative order. Russia would act alone if Western powers ignored its demands. Russian statements and voting in the UN on Syria would probably reveal a pattern of opposition to US/British practices, with the UN seen as a means of reducing US power - independent of pragmatic interests on specific issues. In relations with the Assad regime, Russia would be supportive, given the emphasis on the importance of a strong state. However, it would not necessarily be committed to Assad as the sole possible leader of Syria, and would simultaneously pursue policies of spreading Russian cultural influence in Syria. Given the different strands of this civilizationist position, relations with other Muslim countries engaged in Syria could be neutral or cooperative (if committed to the idea of Russia as a synthesis of various religious), or isolationist (if committed to the idea of Russia as committed to Orthodox Christianity). However, accentuation in Russian rhetoric of non-state Islamic actors and opposition as enemies, accompanied by harsh security practices intended to quench these forces in Syria, would be logical according to the civilizationist position.

Many popular accounts have read Russia's engagement in Syria since 2011 as a manifestation and continuation of the prominence of the civilizationist position in Kremlin foreign policy. Given the combined and dynamic understanding of policy production that informs this study, we challenge this assertion. Instead, we seek to trace and analyse the changing representations of Self and Other that have guided Russian policies on Syria over the last year, evaluate which of the alternative identity positions are most strongly invoked as well as how these changes fluctuate with domestic debates and exchanges with external Others – the Western powers in particular. Ultimately, we are looking into the prospects for great-power interaction in Syria becoming a vehicle for improving Russian–Western relations. While the Ukraine crisis arguably brought civilizationist positions to prominence in

Kremlin discourse, the crisis in Syria initially brought back statism as the key prism through which Russian foreign policy was shaped.<sup>9</sup>

#### The United States: Internationalist, nationalist, realist?

As on the Russian side, at least three enduring positions can be identified in the US domestic foreign policy debate: a 'liberal internationalist', a 'nationalist' and a 'realist' position (Nau 2013). The liberal internationalist position has its historical roots in Wilsonianism.<sup>10</sup> Advocating world peace through the promotion of democracy and nation building, it opposes isolationism and *laissez-faire* policies – the United States should work proactively, indeed strive to 'make the world safe for democracy' (Wilson 1917). This position tends to view the liberal world order as morally superior to any alternative, and its values as universally valid. That in turn means that the international community is morally obliged to act when other states do not abide by these universal rules. Diplomacy is the preferred path to resolving international conflict, and should always be attempted first. Rulebreaking states are therefore likely to be disciplined first by means of diplomatic isolation or economic sanctions - the use of military force should be a last resort, and not to be used without multilateral consent. The liberal internationalist position comes in many different shades. In the recent US political landscape, it has encompassed more 'hawkish' political figures like Senator John McCain (Republican) and former Secretary of State/2016 presidential candidate Hillary Clinton (Democrat). As for President Obama himself, it has been argued that, especially in his early years in the White House, there were distinctly realist elements in his rhetoric and policy choices, but that his foreign policy legacy overall also has liberal internationalist traits (see below). As for friends and foes on the international arena, to liberal internationalists, 'goodwill, patience, and persistent cooperation with other states' is the key to achieving the ultimate goals of a liberal world order characterized by 'multilateral decision-making, economic globalization, non-proliferation, promotion of human rights, and the spread of freedom' (see Nau 2014). The foes are the rule-breakers - in principle any state which refuses to abide by the rules of the liberal world order.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> For a more detailed overview of Russia's approach to the Syria crisis between 2011 and 2015, see Wilhelmsen & Haugevik (2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Sometimes also referred to as 'liberal interventionism'. According to *The Atlantic*, Obama sees four positions in the US domestic foreign-policy debate: 'isolationism', 'realism', 'liberal interventionism' and 'internationalism'. Obama places himself partly within the realist, partly the internationalist position (Goldberg 2016).

By contrast, the *nationalist* foreign policy position assumes that all states should be concerned mainly with their own national security. Often associated with isolationism and non-interventionism, and historically linked to President George Washington as well as US foreign policy during the 1930s, its starting position is that all states, including the United States, should concentrate on nation-building at home, and on keeping their own territory safe. The establishment of alliances is 'admissible to defend the country', but these will be temporary measures (Nau 2013: 45). Although his foreign policy statements have been, at best, inconsistent, it has been suggested that recent president-elect Donald Trump is employing nationalist conceptions (see e.g. Hirsh 2016). During his campaign, Trump pledged to 'put the interests of the American people, and American security, above all else'. He has recurrently criticized past US interventions in other states and, in particular, the overthrowal of authoritarian regimes in Iraq and Libva, which he sees as deriving from 'the dangerous idea that we could make Western democracies out of countries that had no experience or interest in becoming a Western Democracy'. He has also signalled that the United States is now 'getting out of the nation-building business' (Trump 2016).<sup>11</sup> As for friends and foes, Trump has said that European allies in NATO will have to step up and 'do their part', they must contribute more to defence and depend less on the United States. He has also said that he will seek 'an easing of tensions and improved relations with Russia' to end the current 'cycle of hostility'; and that he expects Russia to 'be reasonable' (ibid.).12

Finally, the *realist* position in US foreign policy debate is often linked to Henry Kissinger and his 'Realpolitik'. Kissinger, who was Secretary of State under both Richard Nixon and Gerald Ford in the 1970s, is noted for his emphasis on diplomatic handcraft and for advocating rapprochement in US–Soviet relations. The realist position holds that that the United States should strive to uphold power balance also in other regions, in order to safeguard US interests and territory.<sup>13</sup> This position promotes 'institutional cooperation among allies', but is usually sceptical towards any steps that might empower adversaries. Nau (2013) also notes that while the realist position 'may consider Western values superior', it does not deem them to be universal. For realists, values 'apply at home, not abroad' – thus in contrast to the

<sup>12</sup> This is not unique to Trump: it will be recalled how, in 2009, the Obama administration called for a 'reset' in US-Russia relations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Arguably, Obama also invoked this position when he in 2011 declared: 'America, it is time to focus on nation building here at home' (White House 2011).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> According to Nau (2013: 39). 'imperialism' can be seen as a 'maximalist' or 'offensive' version of realism.

liberal internationalist position (Nau 2013: 48). During the Cold War, the realist position manifested itself in US foreign policy through the deployment of US troops on the ground in Europe and Asia, intended to prevent Soviet domination in these regions. In recent years, and especially after the military operations in Afghanistan and Iraq in the early 2000s, the realist position has come across as non-interventionist. Notably, many realists opposed the US-led, non-UN-mandated invasion of Iraq in 2003. Today, many realists call for offshore balancing (Nau 2014). Walt (2016) finds elements of realist thinking in the foreign policy of the Obama administration, but notes that Obama himself did not 'fully embrace a realist worldview'. According to Walt, he ultimately comes across more as an internationalist.

In the case of Syria, all the above-mentioned identity positions can be found in the US domestic debate on how to respond to Russia's activities in Syria, to the threat from international terrorism and to the Syrian regime and various opposition groups in theatre. Advocates of a liberal internationalist position, including Obama's then-Secretary of State Clinton, early called for intervention in Syria to defend liberal values. Obama himself engaged this position when he in August 2012 indicated that the use of chemical weapons in Syria would mean crossing a 'red line' that could trigger a US military intervention to unseat Assad.

From this position, it would follow that working with Russia is possible if it conforms to the liberal international order, but that Russia will be excluded from the process if it is seen to break the established rules. Conversely, from a nationalist position, it would follow that US involvement in Svria should be avoided or at least be restricted to fighting terrorism for the purpose of self-defence.<sup>14</sup> The civil war should be left for the Syrian government and people to resolve, and nation building would be out of the question. The nationalist position would call for cautious co-existence with Russia on the international stage, as long as Russia is not seen to represent a risk to US national security. A tactical coalition to defeat the shared threat of international terrorism would be possible. Finally, the realist position predicates that intervention in Syria should be avoided if possible, because US power should be 'used to protect vital US interests', and because of the considerable risk of getting 'bogged down' (Walt 2013). While the brutality of the Assad regime is criticized and condemned, in realist terms a continued role for Assad might be the only alternative to 'endless war' (Walt 2015). Regional stability and power balance are chief aims, seen from the realist position, making rapprochement with Russia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Nau points out how, after the 9/11 attacks, Bush invoked nationalist rhetoric.

desirable. In Syria, 'the partial overlap in American and Russian interests' is seen to represent a possible path forward, and may serve as a basis for finding common ground (Adams and Walt 2015).

### Britain: Internationalism, non-interventionism, nationalism?

The alternative British foreign-policy positions resemble the US ones. Historically, the overriding distinction in British foreign-policy discourse was between an 'internationalist' and an 'isolationist' position. The former held that Britain should strive to remain a global player, its post-imperial material limitations notwithstanding; the latter, that Britain should accept its decline and withdraw from international affairs (Zakaria 2015). The internationalist position has dominated the British foreign-policy debate in the post-war era, and has characterized the practical foreign policy of Labour as well as Conservative-led governments. A recent survey published by Chatham House found that the internationalist position is supported by a majority among opinion-formers and in the wider British population (Raines 2015).

The internationalist position is commonly linked to the notion of British 'exceptionalism': that Britain, because of its imperial past, greatpower legacy, island position and special ties to the United States, possesses a unique power repertoire which allows it to 'punch above its weight' internationally. 'We hold the key', proclaimed Churchill in 1948, pointing to Britain being 'the only country' with a central role in the English-speaking world as well as in 'United Europe' and the Commonwealth of Nations (Churchill 1948). Consistent with this line of thinking, British officials have recently presented the country as a 'bridge builder' between the United States and Europe, 'a pivotal power' (Blair 1999) and 'a global hub' (Miliband 2008) –uniquely placed 'at the centre of all the big discussions' (Cameron 2010). In new PM Theresa May's words, Britain does not need to punch above its weight internationally 'because our weight is substantial enough already' (May 2016). The internationalist position in British foreign policy debate is also closely tied to the policies of Atlanticism and (liberal) interventionism. As for Atlanticism, official British foreign policy discourse portrays the United States is alternatingly a 'partner' and 'friend', but always as Britain's chief bilateral partnership (Haugevik 2014).<sup>15</sup> As for liberal interventionism, during the Kosovo War, Tony

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> By contrast, relations with Europe and the EU have been a recurrent source of controversy in the British foreign-policy debate, culminating with the 2016 referendum in which the majority of those voting preferred the UK to leave the EU altogether.

Blair became the poster boy for military intervention 'based not on any territorial ambitions but on values' (Blair 1999). He used a similar line of reasoning in making the case for the Iraq war in 2003 (Blair 2003). As for relations with Russia, the internationalist position prescribes a pragmatic approach, opening for cooperation if Russia is willing to abide by the liberal world order. Since the end of the Cold War, Whitehall's relations with Russia have been erratic, with several attempts of 'resetting' the relationship.<sup>16</sup>

With Jeremy Corbyn as leader of the Labour Party (since 2015), an alternative, non-interventionist foreign policy position has left a stronger imprint on the British foreign policy discourse. Corbyn is a long-term critic of Western liberal interventionist practices and was among the harshest critics of the Iraq war and the Blair government's role in it. Corbyn and his supporters are further critical to Britain's dependence on the United States, and have questioned NATO's eastern enlargement, criticizing the 'hypocrisy of the West'. This position typically also advocates de-escalation of the tensions between Russia and the West (Kendall 2015). Finally, the *nationalist* position in the British foreignpolicy discourse has also gained strength in recent years, with members of the UK Independence Party (UKIP) as its chief voice. The UKIP's foreign-policy position combines EU-scepticism with immigrationscepticism; it aims to reduce foreign aid and increase the national defence budget, and opposes military intervention abroad unless that is seen to be in the British national interest (Tournier-Sol 2015: 146).

On Syria, the British government has largely pursued a policy founded in internationalism. From the time the conflict broke out in 2011 and onwards, Whitehall's unequivocal stance was that the Assad regime must go. Britain expressed support for the moderate opposition and specifically the Syrian National Coalition, recognizing them as 'legitimate representatives of the Syrian people' (Cameron 2013; Clegg 2013). In this early period, the British government signalled the importance of working with Russia to resolve the Syrian crisis, including on the basis that while the two states shared 'some fundamental aims' on the ground – ending the conflict, keeping Syria united, and allowing the Syrian people to decide who should govern them. At a joint press conference in June 2013, Cameron and Putin gave positive descriptions of their conversations on Syria, and of the Anglo–Russian relationship

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Maxine David suggests that Anglo–Russian relations have evolved from a period of 'engagement' immediately after the Cold War, via 'disappointment' in the late 1990s and to 'wary co-operation' in the early 2010s (David 2011: 201). However, since then, relations have become increasingly difficult, with the Russian Embassy in London now speaking of a new phase of 'volatility' (Embassy of the Russian Federation 2016).

as such (Cameron and Putin 2013). Following reports that Assad regime had used chemical weapons against the Syrian population, Britain was among the strongest advocates of taking international action. However, Cameron lost a vote in the House of Commons on whether Britain should, as he formulated it, 'play our part in a strong international response', and join the United States in responding to the Assad regime's use of chemical weapons (Hansard 2013). While the government formally speaking did not need parliamentary approval, Cameron said he would respect the vote.

### Collaborating with adversaries: One year of Russia–West interaction in Syria

Why were Russian and Western leaders unsuccessful in finding a common way to resolve the Syrian crisis after September 2015? From the initial orientations and positions outlined above, it is clear that only continued emphasis on the statist – and not the civilizationist – position on the Russian side, as well as the pursuit of a realist or at least more toned-town internationalist orientation on the Western side, would be able to open a window of opportunity for collaborative efforts.

In the remainder of this report, we trace and analyse Russia–West interaction on Syria between September 2015 to October 2016. The underlying assumption is that these initial orientations and positions have been negotiated and influenced through domestic debates in these countries as well through encounters between their top leaderships on the international stage. Thus, we trace how internal and external interaction patterns contributed to shaping the room for manoeuvre at the negotiating table. Our data collection was conducted in two steps. We began by tracing and analysing statements made about Syria cooperation on the international scene, including at top political summits and following bilateral exchanges. We rely mostly on primary sources derived from the official websites of the Russian president, the US president and the British prime minister, and from their foreign and defence ministries. We also draw on statements cited in secondary sources - media articles and policy analyses on both sides. Secondly, we traced and analysed developments in the domestic political debate in all three states, examining how their initial positions on Syria were challenged and adapted. Here, we rely on transcripts from debates in the Russian Duma, the British House of Commons and the US House of Representatives, as well as on media articles and on research reports.

Below we identify how the Russia–West relationship evolved through three successive phases, which we term 'cautious cooperation', 'impetus lost?' and 'from renewed optimism to full collapse'. In the first phase, which began with the UNGA meeting in September 2015 and ended at the turn of the year, underlying scepticism towards the other party's motives remained present, but there was an observable readiness on both sides to engage in talks and search for compromises. However, in the second phase, running through the spring and early summer of 2016, cooperation efforts suffered various set-backs, as negotiations were put on hold and the Assad regime regained strength on the ground.

Table 1: One year of Russia-West interaction in Syria					
		September	Putin's speaks at the UN, calls for partnership		
		September	against terrorism in Syria		
			Russia carries out its first air strikes in Syria		
		October	Putin and Assad have talks in Moscow		
			Syria peace talks begin in Vienna		
Phase 1			Formation of the ISSG, with Russia and USA as co-		
Flidse 1			chairs		
Cautious	2015	November	Putin-Obama-Cameron meetings at the G-20		
cooperation		November	Summit in Turkey		
cooperation		December	The British Parliament authorizes airstrikes in Syria		
		December	against ISIL		
			The UNSC adopts Resolution 2254, establishing a		
			road map for securing peace in Syria		
			Russian National Security Strategy identifies United		
			States as a challenge		
			The British inquiry into the Litvinenko case		
		January	concludes that the Russian state was 'probably'		
			involved		
			US Secretary of Defense pinpoints Russia as the		
			main security threat to the United States Geneva peace talks begin, but are suspended after		
Dhase 2		February	two days		
Phase 2			US-Russian-brokered partial ceasefire agreed, but		
Impotus			fails to stick		
Impetus lost?			Putin says Russia will withdraw 'the main part' of its		
lost?		March	military from Syria		
		April	First NATO-Russia Council meeting in two years		
			Syrian government forces recapture Palmyra, with		
			Russian air assistance		
			US diplomats sign memo calling for strikes against		
		June	the Assad regime		
	2016		Start of intensive negotiating efforts Kerry/Lavrov		
			US presidential campaign intensifies; Russia		
		June/July	becomes important topic		
		• • • •	Increasing Russian military activity in Syria in		
		August	support of Assad		
Phase 3			Turkish-Russian rapprochement		
			Obama and Putin hold 90 minute-meeting at G-20		
From		September	meeting in China		
renewed			Geneva talks resumed		
optimism to			US-Russia agreement on establishing 'joint		
full collapse			integration center' in Vienna		
			US-led coalition bombs Syrian army positions		
			Air strike on UN lorries, USA/UK hold Russia		
			responsible		
		October	The United States suspends all talks with Russia		
		000000	over Syria.		

Table 1: One year of Russia-West interaction in Syria

The ingrained negative images of the other side now seemed to 'catch up with' the leaders: these images regained strength in the public

domestic debates and made it more difficult to patch up relations as new controversies arose. The third and final phase was from July 2016 and until the United States broke off diplomatic dialogue with Russia in October. This phase began with intense diplomatic efforts to re-establish cooperation, but ended with full collapse and mutual accusations about hidden agendas.

#### Phase one: Cautious cooperation

Already prior to the UNGA summit in September 2015, some movement was observable in the Russian as well as the US and British positions on the contested issue of the Assad regime. While the recurrent message from the Kremlin had long been that the international community could not dictate who should govern Syria, Putin indicated that Russia might be willing to meet Western demands that Assad had to step down, if this could be accomplished by means of a transitional process in which the Assad family played a role (*Moscow Times* 23.09.2015). Until this point, the United States and Britain had ruled out that Assad could be part of the political solution in Syria. However, in early September, British Foreign Secretary Philip Hammond said the Assad regime would not have to go 'on day one', whereas US Secretary of State Kerry noted that disagreement concerning the future role of Assad remained a key question, and that the Obama administration was looking for new ways 'to find a common ground' with Russia on this (Guardian 10.09.2015; *NYT* 18.09.2015). Against this backdrop, it seems fair to say that when Putin delivered his UNGA speech at the end of September 2015, there was a small but evident window of opportunity for strategic Russia-West cooperation in Syria: firstly, because Russia and the West seemed to agree that they had a shared primary agenda in fighting internationalist terrorism in Syria; secondly, because they seemed to agree that since fighting the terrorist group ISIL<sup>17</sup> had become of immediate importance, it might be necessary to compromise on the question of the political future of the Assad regime, or at least put it temporarily on hold. However, the overlap between the Russian and Western 'win-sets' was limited, and mirrored their initial incompatible policy orientations on Syria and their ingrained adversarial representations of each other.<sup>18</sup> A

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> The Islamic State of Iraq and the Levant (ISIL) also known as The Islamic State of Iraq and Syria (ISIS); Islamic State (IS), or by its Arabic language acronym Daesh is a jihadist terrorist organisation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> A 'win-set' refers to the individual parties range of acceptable alternative outcomes, international compromises become possible when there is an overlap between the respective parties' win-sets (cf. Putnam 1988).

*Guardian* reporter's recap of the handshake between Putin and Obama at the UN may serve as an illustration:

Their public handshake was a terse and stiff occasion, over in a few camera flashes. They came out of a door together, quickly shook hands, and were gone. There was no repartee. There were no smiles (Jones 29.09.2015).

The domestic backdrop to Obama's performance at the UN was strong calls from leading Republicans in the domestic foreign-policy debate to 'stand up to Putin' (Ryan 23.10.2016) and to 'stop letting Putin set the agenda' in Syria (McCarthy 28.09.2015). '[Russia is] no ally of ours', said Congressman Adam Kinzinger, adding with reference to ISIL: 'Sometimes the enemy of our enemy is still our enemy' (Kinzinger 2015). By a similar token, while recognizing that cooperation with Russia might be the only way to resolve the Syrian crisis, the New York Times warned that 'no one should be fooled about Russia's culpability in Syria's agony' (NYT 21.09.2015). Such signals, from influential political voices and media outlets, gave the Obama administration limited room for manoeuvre in its interaction with Russia on Syria. Even within the White House and State Department, there were reportedly disagreements as to whether Obama should have a formal sit-down with Putin at the UN, with some worrying that such a meeting could 'embolden' the Russian president and might help to restore 'his stature as a major world player on one of the biggest stages' post-Ukraine (NYT 15.09.2015). Similarly, on the Russian side, Putin's sharp criticism of the West in his UNGA speech prior to calling for cooperation against international terrorism, resonated well with heavily anti-Western representations in the Russian domestic debate at the time. Assessing Putin's speech, Russian experts questioned whether Syria cooperation with the West would be possible in practice – even if Obama accepted the invitation to fight terrorism together (Vedomosti 29.09.2015). Against this backdrop, it could be argued that the leeway for both Putin and Obama to change their initial courses on Syria, and to cooperate, was restricted not only by the already strained Russia-West relations post-Ukraine, but also by ingrained negative representations of the other party that dominated the domestic debates on both sides.

Despite domestic pressure to not trust Russia, the Obama administration signalled through its statements and actions in September that it was ready to engage in dialogue with the Russian administration over Syria during the autumn of 2015. When Western media criticized the Russian military build-up around Lakatia in Syria immediately prior to the Russian intervention, Kerry stated that this build-up appeared to be 'limited to protecting its own forces in the country', thereby presenting the Russian move as an understandable tactic (cited in *BBC* 23.09.2015). On the Russian side, Kerry's statement, which was followed by Obama's decision to sit down with Putin at the UN, was well received. Both events indicated that the United States was willing to engage publicly with Russia on the world stage. Following the UNGA meeting, Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov assessed the overall relational dynamics favourably:

I believe that President Obama heard what President Putin had to say. It was a very constructive discussion. We did not agree on any specific steps. But what they did agree was to continue our cooperation, discussions between the foreign ministries, between the ministries of defense, in order to identify specific ways and means, which will make our common goal more achievable (RT 29.09.2015).

The effect of recognition and cooperation which the new contacts between the US administration and Moscow in September lingered on, and could be seen in more positive assessments of the Obama administration in the Russian media (*Izvestia* 02.10.2015).

On 30 September 2015, two days after Putin's UNGA speech, Russia carried out its first airstrikes in Syria, having received unanimous authorization from the Russian Federation Council. This was the first time since the end of the Cold War that Russia took military action beyond the boundaries of the former Soviet Union. Leading Western media outlets framed the Russian intervention as a 'game-changer' in Syria (e.g. Black 30.09.2015). Sergey Ivanov, Putin's chief of staff, declared that the goal of the Russian military campaign was 'exclusively air support of the Syrian armed forces in their fight against ISIL', adding: 'We are not pursuing any foreign political goals or ambitions, of which we have been regularly accused. The point is just to defend Russia's national interests' (cited in United States Today 29.09.2015). While the Assad regime had invited and therefore welcomed Russian intervention, Western states voiced concern about Russia's 'real' agenda. First, however, British PM Cameron made a point of not jumping to conclusions:

I have a clear view that if this is a part of international action against [ISIL], that appalling terrorist death cult outfit, then that is all to the good [...] If, on the other hand, this is action against the Free Syrian Army in support of Assad the dictator, then obviously that is a retrograde step but let us see exactly what has happened (cited in Guardian 30.09.2015).

On the US side, Kerry said that the United States 'would have grave concerns should Russia strike areas where ISIL and al Qaeda affiliated targets are not operating. Strikes of that kind would question Russia's real intentions – fighting ISIL or protecting the Assad regime' (cited in *CNN* 01.10.2015). On this occasion, Kerry thus questioned whether the two rationales given by Russia itself – to fight international terrorism, and to help the Assad regime – were combinable. The day after, on 2 October, the United States and Britain issued a statement along with other international allies, calling on Russia 'to immediately cease its attacks on the Syrian opposition and civilians and to focus its efforts on fighting ISIL'. The coalition warned that Russian military actions would 'constitute a further escalation' of the conflict and 'fuel more extremism and radicalization' (FCO 02.10.2015). Throughout the autumn, US and British government officials continued to criticize Russia's air campaign for targeting the moderate Syrian opposition rather than ISIL, which they saw as evidence that the Kremlin's primary concern was to help Assad to remain in power, rather than to fight ISIL. <sup>19</sup>

On the Russian side, such statements played into longstanding and ingrained representations of Western states deliberately misreading Russian motives and actions. Commenting on the accusations that Russia's actions left the Syrian population suffering, Putin said his country had 'been prepared for such information attacks', adding that 'the first reports about civilian casualties emerged even before our planes got in the air' (cited in RT 01.10.2015). On the question of whether Russia was bombing other groupings besides ISIL, Russian officials did not deny this. Instead, in line with a statist foreign-policy position, they noted that Russia - unlike the US-led coalition - was in Svria on the invitation of the legitimate Svrian government: in other words, that Russia's presence in Syria was legitimate and in accordance with international law, while the West was illegitimately intervening in the internal affairs of a sovereign state. This war of words directly reflected a key controversy between Russia and the West on the Syrian conflict, one that sprung from their primary and initial commitment to, respectively, the statist and liberal internationalist positions: namely, the categorization of various non-state local groupings on the ground in Syria as hostile or friendly. The West claimed that the Russian air

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> In a House of Commons debate, British PM Cameron implied that Russia was being untruthful when it claimed to be in Syria to fight ISIS: '85% of the targets that Russia has attacked have not been ISIL targets. It is quite easy to tell that by looking at the parts of the country where the Russians have been attacking – ISIL are not in those parts of the country, but the Free Syrian Army and others are. It is true to say that some six days of Russian air strikes went by before a single ISIL target was attacked' (Cameron 19.10.2015). Similarly, a US State Department spokesman said that '90 percent of the strikes that we've seen [Russia] take to date have not been against ISIL or Al-Qaedaaffiliated terrorists [...] They've been largely against opposition groups that want a better future for Syria and don't want to see the Assad regime stay in power' (cited in *Guardian* 7.10.2015).

campaign was also targeting what the US-led coalition considered to be moderate and legitimate opposition groups, whereas Russian officials held that the bombing strategies were consistent with the shared Russia–West agenda on fighting international terrorism:

If it looks like a terrorist, if it acts like a terrorist, if it walks like a terrorist, if it fights like a terrorist – it's a terrorist. Right? I would recall that we always were saying that we are going to fight ISIL and other terrorist groups. This is the same position which the Americans are taking. The representatives of the coalition command have always been saying that their targets are ISIL, the al-Nusra and other terrorist groups. This is basically our position as well. We see eye to eye with the coalition on this one. (Lavrov 01.10.2015, emphasis added)

Meanwhile, practical steps were taken to coordinate the US-led and the Russian air campaigns. As Lavrov put it, the two campaigns had to 'get in touch and establish channels of communications to avoid any unintended incidents'. On the US side, Pentagon signalled that it would practise 'open lines of communication with Russia on de-confliction', so as 'to ensure the safety of coalition air crews' (both cited in CNN 01.10.2015). At a press conference, Obama made it clear that he did not wish to turn Syria into 'a proxy war' or 'some superpower chessboard contest'. 'It is in our interest for Russia to be a responsible, effective actor on the international stage that can share burdens with us', he underscored (Obama 02.10.2015). At the same time, Obama continued to face domestic pressure from critics calling for a tougher response to Russia's actions in Syria. Newspapers such as New York Times questioned Russia's stated reason for intervening in Syria, and urged Obama to work with its allies 'on a unified response to Russia's moves' (see NYT 02.10.2015). John McCain, Chairman of the Senate Armed Forces Committee, called the Obama administration's line 'an abdication of American leadership' (cited in CNN 04.10.2015). Others again argued that Russia's intervention in support of Assad made it 'complicit in, and legally accountable for' the regime's wrongdoings on the ground (Dobriansky and Rivkin 05.10.2015). The Democratic frontrunner for the US presidency, Hillary Clinton, called for 'a no-fly zone and humanitarian corridors to try to stop the carnage on the ground and from the air' (cited in NYT 03.10.2015). Such pressures should be kept in mind when analysing the steps taken by the Obama administration on Syria during this period. On the one hand, Obama and Kerry were toning down the overall Russia-West conflict and the Pentagon was undertaking practical steps to avoid clashes with Russia in the air. On the other hand, Obama also engaged with a liberal internationalist position and cautioned that practical cooperation with Russia in Syria would be difficult if the two sides continued to view the crisis so differently:

I also said to [Putin] that it is true that the United States and Russia and the entire world have a common interest in destroying ISIL. But what was very clear – and regardless of what Mr. Putin said – was that he doesn't distinguish between ISIL and a moderate Sunni opposition that wants to see Mr. Assad go. From their perspective, they're all terrorists. And that's a recipe for disaster, and it's one that I reject. So where we are now is that we are having technical conversations about de-confliction so that we're not seeing U.S. and American firefights in the air. But beyond that, we're very clear in sticking to our belief and our policy that the problem here is Assad and the brutality that he has inflicted on the Syrian people, and that it has to stop. And in order for it to stop, we're prepared to work with all the parties concerned. But we are not going to cooperate with a Russian campaign to simply try to destroy anybody who is disgusted and fed up with Mr. Assad's behavior. Keep in mind also, from a practical perspective, the moderate opposition in Syria is one that if we're ever going to have to have a political transition, we need. And the Russian policy is driving those folks underground or creating a situation in which they are de-capacitated, and it's only strengthening ISIL. And that's not *good for anybody. (Obama 02.10.2015)* 

Throughout October 2015, Western and Russian officials continued to present differing accounts of developments on the ground in Syria following the launch of the Russian military intervention. The Russian reaction to Western criticism of its campaign in Syria was denial, and a fall-back to deeply ingrained positions on enemies and friends in the Syria crisis. This was shown in rhetorical support for Assad, portraying him as a loyal and important partner in the fight against international terrorism, and in the engagement of him in the exclusive 'Moscow format' during a clandestine meeting in Moscow (*RIA Novosti* 01.10.2015). Concerning Russian representations of the West, Maria Zakharova, spokesperson for the Russian MFA, put it like this:

From the very beginning of the military part of Russia's counter-terror operation in Syria, which was initiated after the official request of the government of that country, international media launched a powerful anti-Russian campaign [...] Russia is not planning to join the US-led antiterrorist coalition, as it views its actions as illegitimate since neither the UN Security Council nor the Syrian government have given their approval for military actions inside the country. (RMFA 06.10.2015)

Russian officials hinted that the 'moderate opposition' in Syria was nonexistent (*TASS* 05.10.2015), and offered hefty representations of the terrorist threat, likening ISIL to the Nazi threat (*Reuters* 07.10.2015). The negative representations of the West were re-emphasized, with indications that these states were indulging in 'conspiracy theories' (*RIA Novosti* 03.10.2015), wilfully distorting Russian objectives, in practice supporting terrorism (*RT* 08.10.2015), and generally operating beyond international law and seeking unipolar dominance of the world (*RT*  11.10.2015; see also RMFA 14.10.2015). Speaking at the Valdai Club on 22 October, Putin reiterated all these representations on 'terrorism', 'the moderate opposition', 'the US' and the 'Assad regime' (Kremlin 22.10.2015). On balance, the Russian orientation in Syria seemed to be tilting in the direction of confrontation with the West and toward the uncompromising attitudes of the civilizationalist position.

These assessments can be seen in the prolongation of critical representations of the other side more broadly in the domestic debate in the United States and in Russia. In mid-October, US Defense Secretary Ashton Carter identified Russia as a 'serious challenge' to the United States, and called for 'a different kind of campaign to deter Russian aggression in Europe' (cited in *Breitbart* 14.10.2015).<sup>20</sup> Later that same month, a US domestic survey found that 79% of those interviewed saw Syria as a likely threat to the United States in the near future, while 74% saw Russia as a future military threat to the United States. The Wall Street Journal saw 'the hawkish foreign policy positions being articulated on the 2016 presidential campaign trail' as a response to this sentiment in the US public (WSJ 21.10.2015). Also on the Russian side, among senior military officials, the representations of the United States seemed particularly inimical.<sup>21</sup> The thesis that the United States was supporting and 'creating terrorists', together with the growing conviction that Russia could achieve what the United States never managed in Syria stabilization and cooperation with local and regional actors in fighting ISIL – re-emerged among the Russian expert community as well (Yevseyev 12.10.2015; Kosach 16.10.2015). On 14 October, the Levada Center reported that 75 percent of Russians surveyed thought that major Western countries (the United States, Germany, Japan, Britain and others) were 'Russia's adversaries seeking to resolve their problems at its expense and using every opportunity to damage its interests' (Interfax 14.10.2015). Moreover, Putin's approval ratings soared to a historical high of 90% in a poll conducted by the Russian Public Opinion Research Center; pollsters interpreted the high ratings as being 'primarily connected with events in Syria, Russian airstrikes at terrorist positions' (cited in Business New Europe 23.10.2015). That, of course, is a domestic setting which could spur the Russian president to choose to 'go solo' in Syria.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> NATO officials echoed this message: Russia was accused of being 'more interested in shocking, surprising and intimidating than in calming and building confidence' (*AP* 16.10.2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> See for example interview with Colonel General Andrey Kartapolov, deputy chief of the Russian Armed Forces General Staff and head of the General Staff's Main Operations Directorate, in *Komsomolskaya Pravda*, 16 October 2015.

Despite recurring expressions of distrust in the other party's intentions and actions – in Syria and in political relations more broadly - there were also indications that the two sides were moving closer together at the top political level. The move to resume talks on safe air conduct over Syria (and subsequently the signing of a memorandum on flight safety on 20 October) are illustrative examples (Reuters 06.10.2015; Interfax 20.10.2015, TASS 20.10.2015). The Russian authorities also proposed to send a high-profile Russian delegation led by former President Dmitry Medvedev to Washington to agree on joint steps (Interfax 14.10.2015); and publicly expressed some willingness to cooperate with moderate rebels (i.e. the Free Syrian Army) in Syria and to transform the Syrian regime into an 'inclusive government' through a 'political process', and early elections (Reuters 05.10.2015).<sup>22</sup> Russia then hosted meetings in Cairo with representatives of the Syrian opposition (RBTH 20.10.2015). While also nurturing the negative narrative of US interventionism and its international role, official Kremlin language repeatedly identified international terrorism as the greater evil in Syria in these months before Christmas 2015, pushing the idea of Russia–Western cooperation in the fight against international terrorism (Yakovenko 17.10.2015). Indeed, in another public opinion poll by the Levada Center, conducted earlier in October and closer to the Putin–Obama meeting, 49% of those surveyed said they were confident that Western countries, Russia and the current Syrian leadership would 'be able to reach common ground on ways to settle the situation in Svria'.23

Overall, it could be argued that the Kremlin was keeping two possible policy tracks alive on Syria: On the one hand, Russia was developing a more Moscow-oriented and exclusive approach to the crisis in Syria, in line with the civilizationist position and aimed at forging a 'political process' – while at the same time fighting the terrorist threat through a coalition that included neither the Western actors, nor the 'moderate opposition' which was viewed as actually 'terrorist' (*Moscow Times* 26.10.2015). On the other hand, Russia, in line with the classical statist

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> According to *The Financial Times*, Russia was 'pushing for fresh elections in Syria next year and offering air support to the opposition Free Syrian Army in its fight with Isis, as Moscow seeks to use the momentum of its military campaign to move towards political stabilisation in the war-torn country' (*FT* 25.10.2015)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> 30% thought this would not possible. (Levada Center poll, referred in Interfax,

Moscow (2015) 'Russian citizens interviewed by Levada Center sociologists' 8 October. The results showed that 31% of the Russians surveyed approved of their country's air campaign targeting ISIL positions in Syria, 14% were outraged by it, 25% neither approved nor disapproved of it, and another 22% said they did not know the situation well enough.)

position, was keeping the door open to cooperating with the West in Syria. While that possible track did have some support domestically, undercurrents in the Russian domestic debate headed in the direction of the former.

Also on the US side there was some support, particularly in expert commentary, for a pragmatic, cooperative approach toward Russia (*The National Interest* 16.10.2015; see also *WSJ* 16.10.2015). By October, the Obama administration, and Secretary of State Kerry in particular, seemed to endorse this pragmatic approach, seeking to sidestep the domestic pressure to counter Russian initiatives and policies in Syria. And that made negotiations with Russia (and Iran) on Syria possible (*WSJ* 26.10.2015).

As October 2015 came to an end, the United States and Russia were in the driver's seat when a series of diplomatic talks on Syria were initiated in Vienna, with all the major international and regional players involved in the Syrian conflict present around the table. In the initial rounds of talks, Kerry and Lavrov met with their counterparts from Saudi Arabia and Turkey (*Reuters* 23.10.2015). The subsequent, broader, round of talks encompassed 17 parties – including Iran, which had been invited to participate following diplomatic pressure from Russia. *The New York Times* assessed Iran's presence as 'another example of how Russia's military entry into the Syrian war has changed the power dynamic of the sporadic negotiations' (*NYT* 28.10.2015).

The apparent willingness of the Obama administration to meet some of Russia's demands in Vienna was criticized at home, exemplified in Senator Lindsey Graham's comment that 'Assad is as secure as the day is long', adding, 'you have turned Syria over to Russia and Iran'. And Joseph Dunford, Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, declared: 'If you want to talk about a nation that could pose an existential threat to the United States, I'd have to point to Russia' (both cited in *Consortiumnews.com* 29.10.2015). Similarly, on the Russian side, Putin did not find much support for a cooperative approach in the domestic debate. There were rumours of a US ground offensive, in breach of international law (*TASS* 28.10.2015), and the Russian defence establishment was confronting Western powers verbally by demanding 'proof' of accusations that Russian jets had bombed hospitals in Syria (RBTH 28.10.2015).

Domestic pressure on both sides notwithstanding, the Vienna talks led to the establishment of the International Syria Support Group (ISSG).<sup>24</sup> This was to be co-chaired by Russia and the United States, thereby placing Russia on an equal footing with the United States as a chief player in Syria. On 15 November, the ISSG released a joint statement, setting 1 January 2016 as the deadline for starting talks between the Syrian government and opposition, and 14 May as the deadline for agreeing on a ceasefire. No stance was taken on the future of the Assad regime; in fact, Assad was not mentioned at all. However, the group stated its 'commitment to ensure a Syrian-led and Syrian-owned political transition' and 'that State institutions remain intact' (ISSG 14.11.2015). The latter point could be interpreted as being more in line with the Russian position.

Once again, in Russia, the domestic effect of cooperation and engagement with the West on Syria was greater support for Putin's cooperative initiatives and slightly more optimistic representations of the West both in the Russian expert community (*TASS* 02.11.2015) and media. Illustratively, a report from one of the Vienna meetings, published in the Russian government newspaper *Rossiyskaya Gazeta*, stressed how the US and Russian representatives, as well as the UN special envoy for the Syria crisis, were seated *together* on the presidium and that Russian views such as the commitment to the 'unity, independence, territorial integrity and secular character' had been accepted as rational and good by the Western parties (*Rossiyskaya Gazeta* 02.11.2015).

In mid-November, Putin had private meetings with both Obama and Cameron at the G-20 summit in Turkey. Following the Cameron/Putin meeting, a Downing Street press release informed that the two leaders had 'focussed on terrorism, Syria, Ukraine, and the UK–Russia relationship' in their talks, and that they had agreed 'that despite some significant policy disagreements there remained positive aspects to the UK–Russia relationship' (Prime Minister's Office 16.11.2015). Cameron stated that Britain could 'compromise with Russia to end the Syrian war', while Putin observed that there had been 'a certain revival' of the difficult British–Russian relationship (both cited in *Guardian* 16.11.2015). The British government's willingness to adjust its rhetoric in order to cooperate with Russia was reflected also in a House of Commons debate in late November, where Cameron noted 'how vital it is to have all the key regional players around the table, including Iran and Russia', and added that 'on Russian objectives, the gap between us

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> The Arab League, China, Egypt, the EU, France, Germany, Iran, Iraq, Italy, Jordan, Lebanon, Oman, Qatar, Russia, Saudi Arabia, Turkey, the United Arab Emirates, the UK the UN and the USA.

has narrowed' (*Hansard* 26.11.2015). Making the case for British participation in the airstrikes against ISIL in Syria a week later, Cameron again struck a positive note on the prospects of cooperation with Russia in Syria. Noting that there had been 'an enormous gap' between Russia and the West at the outset of the conflict, especially on the issue of Assad's future, he said this gap had now narrowed, and predicted that it would 'narrow further as the vital talks in Vienna get under way' (*Hansard* 02.12.2015).

In the debate, many MPs questioned whether pragmatic cooperation with Russia in Syria was at all possible, since Russia and the Western powers seemed to have very different friends and foes. MPs observed that 'Russia bombs our allies but it seems that we will not, or cannot, bomb theirs' (Hansard 02.12.2015). However, seeking to reassure those who doubted 'the commitment of the United States or the engagement of Russia in this process', then-Foreign Secretary Hammond cited a letter from Kerry, which said that 'Senior Russian officials have helped lead the effort to find a common way forward and have expressed firm commitment to the Geneva principles' and that 'Russian leaders have indicated both publicly and privately on numerous occasions that they are open to a political transition, including a new constitution and elections' (Hansard 02.12.2015). On this occasion, the Cameron government was thus sticking to an internationalist position - but, unlike in the parliamentary debate in 2013 where Assad was the enemy, terrorism was now framed as a threat to Britain, and that the case for intervention in Syria to fight ISIL had 'only grown stronger after the Paris attacks' on 23 November. While the critics were questioning the Kremlin's trustworthiness, Cameron portraved Russia as a potential rule-follower with which cooperation could be possible, and which shared the agenda to fight international terrorism. Similarly, in Russia, for the first time in Putin's third term, his annual address to the Russian Federal Assembly on 3 December was devoid of anti-Western rhetoric (Politikom.ru 07.12.2015). Conciliatory rhetoric on the West was also noticeable in Putin's annual year-end press conference (Russia Direct 18.12.2015).

On 15 December, Kerry travelled to Moscow, where he had talks 'for nearly four hours' with President Putin, according to US media. After the meeting, diplomats reported that the two countries 'had narrowed a gap on defining which Syrian militias belonged on a terrorist list'. Both Kerry and Lavrov assessed the meeting in positive terms: Lavrov said that 'despite our differences we demonstrated that when our countries pull together, progress can be made'; Kerry stated that Russia and the United States actually saw Syria 'fundamentally very similarly': Vienna 1 and Vienna 2 were a strong beginning, opening up possibilities, and I think there is no question – Foreign Minister Lavrov and I have agreed – that together the United States and Russia have an ability to be able to make a significant difference here. (Kerry & Putin 15.12.2015)

A few days later, on 18 December, the UNSC unanimously adopted Resolution 2254, establishing an international road map for securing peace in Syria. Reporting on the event, *Reuters* referred to the agreement as 'a rare show of unity among big powers', noting that the UNSC Resolution had come 'after Moscow and Washington clinched a deal on a text'. While both Kerry and Lavrov admitted that differences remained, the overall tone was optimistic (*Reuters* 19.12.2015).

On the Russian side, immediate leadership-level reactions to Kerry's visit to Moscow on 15 December and the adoption of the UNSC Resolutions on Syria was that the United States was an actor with which it is possible - even desirable - to cooperate. In his annual news conference on 17 December, Putin stated that Russia supported the US view on the newly adopted Resolution 2254. As to the way forward, Putin went on to say: 'In its key aspects, strange as it may sound, it coincides with the American vision, proposed by the United States: cooperative work on the constitution, creating mechanisms to control future early elections, holding the elections and recognizing the results based on this political process' (Kremlin.ru 17.12.2015). This view, on opening up for cooperation, was affirmed by Dmitry Polikanov, member of the Expert Commission of the Government of the Russian Federation, who noted that Putin's tone with respect to the United States has become more moderate, and that 'the two parties are actively seeking political compromise on conflict resolution in Syria' (Polikanov 18.12.2015).

However, the image of the United States as a reliable partner on Syria was also significantly challenged within the Russian media and expert community. Here we can note scepticism as to Washington's 'real' intentions in reaching out to Moscow. An article in the government-sponsored *Russia Beyond the Headlines* asked, 'what's behind John Kerry's festive goodwill to the Kremlin?', and questioned whether the Moscow visit reflected any significant change in the US view on Russia. Such scepticism was echoed by the Director of the Russian Council of International Relations, Andrei Kortunov, who stated that the current state of affairs 'does not mean that we should expect miracles to happen' (RBTH 17.12.2015). A similar view was advocated in a news article headlined 'Kerry's visit to Moscow should be met with cautious optimism', citing several Russian and international experts *(Russia Direct* 16.12.2015). Sergei Naryshkin, then-Chairman of the State Duma, was more sceptical, exemplifying the more civilizationist position found

within the Russian debate. Naryshkin called the US involvement in the Middle East an 'echo of the imperial past of its European greatgrandparents', adding that the Western countries were going to 'make their favorite mistake there one more time' – he was drawing up a sharp boundary between the United States and Russia that made cooperation seem unlikely (cited in Interfax 22.12.2015). Following the adoption of UNSC Resolution 2254, we also note a view that places Russia in the limelight of the international efforts around Syria, implying that the events in the UN served to give 'Russia what is starting to look like a winning hand' (Russia Insider 21.12.2015). The more positive images of the United States discernible in official statements following Kerry's visit to Moscow and the adoption of the UNSC resolutions now seemed to be fading. On 20 December, Putin was cited as saying: 'our partners ought to have thought about how to take advantage of this situation and become moral leaders in the world affairs the way they are shaping up' (cited in Interfax 20.12.2015).

To sum up, in the three-month period after Putin called for a Russia-West partnership against terrorism in Syria at the UN, Russia and the West seemed to move closer to each other on certain key issues in relation to Syria, most notably on the question of the political future of the Assad regime. The new engagement was fortified by intensified political contact at the top level: there were three face-to-face meetings between Presidents Putin and Obama during this period, while US Secretary of State Kerry travelled to Russia twice between September and December 2015. It is worth noting that this top-level engagement approach even withstood the downing of a Russian Su-24 jet by a Turkish F-16 on 24 November that year. Western NATO countries defended or condoned Turkey's actions, whereas Russia branded the incident as a 'stab in the back' committed by 'accomplices of terrorists'but the negotiations continued. Further, we have seen how the increased contact with and acknowledgement of the other party that such meetings imply served to elicit more forthcoming representations in official discourse. On the other hand, it should be borne in mind that on neither side did the domestic debate provide substantial support for this top-level rapprochement. The alternative official representation of the Other as an enemy remained on tap, and could readily be invoked in line with these sceptical domestic debates when events on the ground in Syria served as an occasion for renewed tension.

#### Phase two: Impetus lost?

If 2015 ended on a cautiously optimistic note as far as Russia–West strategic cooperation on Syria was concerned, then 2016 got off to a more challenging start. In the early spring, critical depictions of the

other side in official political discourse were making media headlines in Russia and in the two Western states studied in this report. The Kremlin's new security strategy, published on 31 December 2015, portrayed the United States as 'leading its allies in undermining the global order, [placing] Russia at risk because of its opposition to those policies' (Kremlin 31.12.2015; see also Oliker 2016). Then, in mid-January, the British public inquiry into the poisoning of former FSB agent Alexander Litvinenko in London in 2006 concluded that he had been murdered in an 'FSB operation' which had 'probably' been approved by President Putin himself (Owen 2016). Upon the release of the report, PM Cameron said the inquiry had confirmed 'what we always believed': that the murder had been 'state-sponsored action' (cited in BBC 21.01.2016). Russia's Ambassador to London called the allegations 'absolutely unacceptable', and said 'this gross provocation' would harm Anglo-Russian relations (Yakovenko 21.01.2016). Cameron's dismissive response was that Britain had 'a pretty difficult relationship with the Russians in any event'; however, he recognized that Britain would 'at some level have to go on having some sort of relationship with [Russia] because we need a solution to the Syrian crisis' (cited in BBC 21.01.2016). A Downing Street spokesperson expressed this duality even clearer, when she said that the urgent need to resolve the Syrian crisis trumped the need to impose new sanctions on Russia in response to the Litvinenko case. 'We have to weigh carefully the need to take measures with the broader need to work with Russia on certain issues. When you look at the threat from Daesh, it is an example of where you put... national security first' (cited in Guardian 21.01.2016). The statements from Downing Street, and the representation of Russia implicit in them, arguably point to an internationalist but pragmatic foreign policy position: Russia would not be punished with new sanctions for its alleged involvement in the Litvinenko case, because there were other 'important fish to fry', as a former British ambassador to Moscow put it; Britain needed to work with Russia on issues such as Syria (cited in *The Independent* 21.01.2016).

The British balancing act between shaming Russia as a rulebreaker over the Litvinenko case, and continuing to recognize the need for pragmatic cooperation on Syria had its parallel on the US side. In early February, US Secretary of Defense Carter pinpointed Russia as the main security threat to the United States (cited in *NYT* 03.02.2016). Meanwhile, Carter's colleague in the State Department, John Kerry, continued to express cautious optimism about the upcoming Russia-Western facilitated peace talks in Geneva between the Syrian government and the opposition. In January, Kerry had noted that the fight against ISIL in Syria was progressing, and that the United States was 'opening the aperture for further cooperation with others in the region, including Russia' (Kerry 13.01.2016). This noticeable difference between Pentagon and State Department assessments of Russia – as a major threat / a possible cooperation partner, respectively – did not go unnoticed on the Russian side. *Rossiyskaya Gazeta* questioned Carter's threat assessment, noting that he had put ISIL only in fifth place, and also noted the mixed signals sent from officials in the Obama administration: 'On the diplomatic track John Kerry advocates the enlistment of Russia in the negotiating process, and Ashton Carter flatly refuses to discuss on an equal footing with the Russian military any collaboration against the common enemy' (*Rossiyskaya Gazeta* 04.02.2016).

Developments on the ground also continued to test the diplomatic route to resolving the Syria crisis and the continuing Russia–Western efforts to find common ground. From early spring onwards, Western media were reporting how, after three and a half months of Russian airstrikes in Syria, the Assad regime was regaining control over Syrian territory long controlled by ISIL and rebel groups. On 24 January, it was reported that Syrian government, aided by Russian air strikes, had recaptured the rebel-controlled town of Rabia (*BBC* 24.01.2016). As the Assad regime's chances of political survival seemed to be growing day by day, the dynamics of the conflict were changing, and this of course also influenced Russian–Western relations, and their representations of and engagement with one another.

The Geneva peace talks, scheduled to begin on 25 January, were delayed in the first round, due largely to disagreement as to which Syrian opposition groups should be represented, and by whom. The talks eventually began on 1 February, but were suspended only two days later. Russian and Western reactions to the breakdown bared the underlying gap between the two sides' assessment of the parties in the Syrian conflict. In Kerry's interpretation, the Syrian regime's attack on 'opposition-held areas' aided by Russia was to blame. The moves confirmed these actors' intent 'to seek a military solution rather than enable a political one,' he said (Kerry 04.02.2016). By contrast, Lavrov blamed 'part of the opposition' for the breakdown, claiming that some of these groups had taken 'a completely unconstructive position' even before the talks had begun (RT 12.02.2016). For both men, much seemed to be at stake. A glance at the domestic US debate on Syria during this period indicates that Kerry had little domestic support for continuing to pursue the diplomatic route. For instance, The Washington Post noted how Russia's intervention had 'tilt[ed] the battlefield in favor of President Bashar al-Assad', making the Obama administration's quest for a negotiated settlement 'a lot less likely to succeed' (WP 19.01.2016). Other critics concluded that it was time to declare 'the moral bankruptcy of American and Western policy in Syria', calling for the United States to step up its leadership in Syria, rather than allowing 'the Syrian tyrant' and 'the Russian tyrant' to set the rules (Ignatieff & Wieseltier 09.02.2016).

While Kerry maintained that it was difficult to envision peace in Syria with Assad still in power, and continued to represent Assad as a tyrant and rule-breaker, his reiterated message was now that it was 'up to the Syrians to decide what happens to Assad' (cited in NYT 26.01.2015). Some observers saw this as an undesirable, even unacceptable, tilt toward the Russian position, leading them to conclude that the Kremlin was calling the shots in Syria and that Obama had been 'outfoxed' by Putin (see e.g. NYT 11.02.2016; Hiatt 14.02.2016). One critic claimed that by giving consideration to allowing Assad even a transitory role in post-conflict Syria, the Obama administration had 'undermined prospects for success, damaged U.S. credibility with the opposition [in Syria], and further eroded America's leverage in the Middle East' (Heydemann 2016). The harshest criticism of the diplomatic route on Syria came from liberal internationalist 'hawks' like Republican Senators McCain and Graham, who called for confronting Russia, not conceding on the issue of Assad, and for stronger support to certain opposition groups. Such arguments were also reflected in the media discourse; for instance, Washington Post's Fred Hiatt painted a gloomy picture of Kerry's diplomatic efforts:

As Kerry was discussing the latest diplomatic development, Russian planes were bombing civilians in the city of Aleppo and cutting off its supply line, raising the possibility that the city will be encircled and 400,000 more people forced to flee or face possible starvation. (Hiatt 14.02.2016)

Others again concluded that the Obama administration had underestimated Russia in Syria, observing that the Russian intervention was not about 'propping up an ally through reckless spending' nor about 'pursuing an alternative strategy to defeat the Islamic State'. No, they held, Syria represented 'a land of opportunity' for Russia, an arena where it could 'reset its competition with the West' (Goujon 16.02.2016). Such liberal interventionist critique dominated the domestic debate, also in the US presidential election cycle, where most of the candidates were calling for more and tougher action on Assad and Russia (*NYT* 19.10.2015).<sup>25</sup> What these examples of criticism serve to illustrate is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> An alternative criticism, which appeared closer to a nationalist position, was fronted by Republican candidate Donald Trump, who advocated a tough response to ISIS in Syria, assessed Russia's intervention favourably, and questioned whether it was

that the Obama administration – and particularly Kerry, who was the front figure in the negotiation efforts with Russia – was facing growing pressure from domestic critics urging a tougher stance on Russia and the Assad regime. Meanwhile, the prospects for successful talks were also influenced by differing assessments by Washington and by the Kremlin of developments on the ground in Syria.

At this point, Russian officials were still advocating cooperation with the Western powers in Syria, while also highlighting issues on which there was disagreement. However, Russian media and expert communities appeared more pessimistic, observing that negative representations of the other party on both sides were likely to cause further tension in the overall relationship. On 4 February, shortly after the break in the Geneva peace talks, the Russian MFA issued a press release following a Lavrov-Kerry phone conversation, stating that both regretted that the dialogue on Syria had been put on hold and were calling upon the Syrian government as well as opposition forces to 'allow humanitarian relief aid to reach areas in Syria'. In the press release, Russia also expressed concern over the preconditions of the negotiating process, urging the United States and its allies to remain firmly committed to all the provisions contained in UNSC Resolution 2254 (RMFA 04.02.2016a). In an interview with the Italian geopolitical magazine Limes, Lavrov said Russia hoped the US view on Russia would evolve towards greater 'pragmatism and balance', that 'attempts to create a unipolar model of the world have failed' and that the fight against international terrorism was a challenge uniting the two countries (cited in RMFA 04.02.2016b). Such statements indicate that the statist position continued to influence statements from the Kremlin: Russia would cooperate with the United States when this was seen to be in its interest to do so, but Russia would set its own terms. That said, domestic pressure was building up also on the Russian side. One analyst noted how the Russian state-controlled media were alternatingly presenting two images of the West: as 'partner' and as 'enemy' (cited in Koshkin 04.02.2016). Russian foreign policy expert Andrey Tsygankov observed: 'the more that the West attempts to back Putin into a corner, the more he will be able to consolidate Russian public support for his policies.' According to Tsygankov, no matter how harsh Western criticisms might be, Russia would not back down - it had demonstrated before 'that it cooperates with other nations from a position of equality

sensible of the USA to support Syrian opposition groups. Moreover, a noninterventionist position was voiced by Democratic candidate Bernie Sanders, who also warned against imposing regime change but took a more critical stance on Russia's actions (see Robinson 28.01.2016). Both Trump and Sanders were represented in the mainstream US press as 'anti-establishment' candidates.

or strength, not weakness' (Tsygankov 04.02.2016). Such sentiments were echoed in a Levada Center opinion poll, where 54% of those surveyed felt that Russia should strengthen its ties to the West – but a majority also believed that the Western countries saw Russia as a competitor, or even a foe (RT 04.02.2016). What these peeks into the domestic debate in Russia and in the United States indicate is that, while there was still a shared commitment at the top level to continue to seek common ground on Syria, recurring signals of distrust in the Other more broadly at the international level, as well as domestic support (or pressure) for acting more independently, was restricting the room for manoeuvre and narrowing the possible 'win-sets' of both sides.

On 11 February, following a new round of talks in Munich, Russia and the United States issued a joint statement in their capacity as ISSG co-chairs, proposing terms for cessation of hostilities in Syria. The terms were to apply to all parties except the UN-designated terrorist groups. In line with the agreement, Russia subsequently set up a coordination centre to monitor the truce. Kerry and Lavrov also announced that they had agreed on the delivery of humanitarian aid to besieged Syrian cities, to 'be followed by a "cessation of hostilities" within a week on the way to a more formal cease-fire'. Both men appeared cautiously optimistic, with respect to the ceasefire and future coordination with the other party. At a joint press conference with Kerry and UN Special Envoy Staffan de Mistura, Lavrov stated that Russia and the United States shared 'the same resolve to ease the suffering of the Syrian people', noting:

You might think that John Kerry's and my assessments of the events do not always coincide. We have differences, indeed. This is exactly why it is so important to establish direct contacts to clear up these and other issues. We need contacts not only on procedures for avoiding incidents but also on cooperation in Syria between the military, notably, the US-led coalition and the Russian military, which is now operating in Syria at the invitation of its legitimate government. This will be our point of departure. (RMFA 11.02.2016)

Also in early February, it was announced that the NATO–Russia Council would hold 'the first meeting on the level of the organization's permanent envoys since Moscow–NATO ties began to chill' as a result of the Ukraine crisis. According to the Russian news agency *Sputnik*, both Russia and NATO now 'admitted the need for normalizing contacts to resolve a number of issues'; however, the article added, such normalization would be possible only if Russia and the United States could find a way to cooperate on Syria (*Sputnik* 07.02.2016). The news that NATO was considering the resumption of dialogue with Russia in the form of the NATO–Russia Council could indicate that cooperation on

Syria was a top priority for both Britain and the United States – they were willing to moderate their criticisms of Russia on Ukraine to find a solution. At least, this is how it was interpreted on the Russian side. As *Sputnik* described it:

...as the Ukrainian conflict has calmed and Russia has been engaged in a military operation in Syria the need for dialogue between Moscow and NATO has surfaced again. Some NATO members, including Germany and France, have repeatedly called to restore dialogue with Russia. [...] However, analysts have said that the possible reset in Russia-NATO ties heavily depends on the US, which dominates the alliance's agenda. (Sputnik 07.02.2016)

Russia and the United States also remained critical of each other's policy on the ground in Syria. Kerry expressed concern about Assad gaining strength, stating that when Assad seized more territory, this would give rise to new terrorists (cited in *NYT* 12.02.2016). Lavrov criticized the United States for being too focused on the 'issue of Assad', noting that only the Syrian people could decide the outcome of the conflict (RMFA 11.02.2016).

At this point, Russian officials were still balancing between arguing that Syria could 'only be solved through a concerted effort' (Lavrov, cited in RMFA 13.02.2016), and criticizing the West for downgrading Russia to 'a "second-rate country," or a "regional" power at best' (Medvedev, cited in Government.ru 12.02.2016). The Russian media were generally sceptical towards the ceasefire agreement and towards finding a sustainable common ground on Syria (e.g. Zamyatina 12.02.2016, see also Bovt 15.02.2016), further noting how Syrian government troops were making 'considerable gains thanks to Russian airstrikes,' and that 'the Syrian army – backed by Iran and Russia – is close to winning a decisive victory in Syria' (Bovt 15.02.2016, Russia Insider 15.02.2016). Also the Russian expert community indicated that, while finding common ground with the West in the fight against terrorism was desirable, that would be difficult, not least since 'neither party wishes to make concessions', and since Russia-West relations were additionally complicated by the involvement of regional players like Turkey and Saudi Arabia (Zamyatina 15.02.2016, see also Rossiyskaya Gazeta 16.02.2016). A Russian analyst argued that Russia was not banking on the Assad military regime, and wanted the peace talks to continue, but 'not on the terms proposed by the Riyadh group of opposition members who put forth preconditions'. The analyst further noted that the 'threat posed by "ungoverned spaces" in the Middle East' could force Russia and the United States 'to put aside their differences and jointly counter potential disintegration of the regional system of nation states, rampant terrorism and violence' (Naumkin 10.02.2016).

On 22 February, Russia and the United States once again released a joint statement, in their capacity as co-chairs of the ISSG, on the cessation of hostilities in Syria. They signalled their preparedness to 'develop effective mechanisms to promote and monitor compliance with the ceasefire', including to establish 'a communication hotline and, if necessary and appropriate, a working group to exchange relevant information after the cessation of hostilities has gone into effect' (ISSG 22.02.2016). Both sides welcomed the agreement. Kerry said it resulted 'from the committed diplomacy of many countries and groups', highlighting in particular the efforts of the US and Russian delegations. He referred to 'all parties' on the ground in noting the importance of meeting one's commitments, with mentioning Assad specifically (Kerry 22.02.2016). On the Russian side, Putin offered a statement after a telephone conversation with Obama, where he expressed optimism:

I am sure that the joint actions agreed upon with the American side will be enough to radically reverse the crisis situation in Syria. We are finally seeing a real chance to bring an end to the long-standing bloodshed and violence. As a result, humanitarian access to all Syrian citizens in need should be made easier. (Putin 22.02.2016)

But, with clear address to the United States and continuing the double agenda visible in the UNSC speech from September 2015, Putin criticized previous interventions Libya, Iraq, Somalia and Yemen for having been 'one-sided actions not sanctioned by the UN'. He said the current agreement on Syria could 'become an example of responsible actions the global community takes against the threat of terrorism, which are based on international law and UN principles', and expressed the hope that 'the Syrian leadership and all our partners in the region and beyond' would support the agreement (Putin 22.02.2016). Hence, both Russian and US officials in their statements toned down the criticism of the other party and of the groups they supported on the ground in Syria, with Kerry referring to 'all parties' and Putin encouraging the Syrian government to comply with the agreement - also indicating a line between Russia and the Syrian government. Notably, British Foreign Secretary Philip Hammond struck a more critical note in his statement, holding the ceasefire could 'only succeed if there is a major change of behaviour by the Syrian regime and its backers'. Russia in particular would have to stop attacking 'Syrian civilians and moderate opposition groups' and should influence the Assad regime to do the same. Hammond also reiterated that, when the peace talks were resumed, the outcome must be 'a political transition in Syria, away from Assad' (Hammond 22.02.2016)

Then, on 14 March, Putin announced that Russia would pull out 'the main part' of its military from Syria, taking many politicians and analysts on the Western side by surprise. Official reactions from Washington were cautiously optimistic, with Press Secretary Josh Earnest stating that Russia's intervention had 'propped up Assad and only made it more difficult for that political resolution to be reached' but that if Russia now continued 'to follow through, then that would be a positive outcome' (cited in Landler 15.03.2016). Many media outlets also expressed hope that the war might be coming to an end. The New York Times suggested that Putin's announcement could be seen both as 'a constructive move toward a more lasting peace settlement', and as 'a practical necessity, reflecting a desire not to get bogged down in the Syrian morass indefinitely' (NYT 15.03.2016). As both Western and Russian sources noted, however, despite Putin's announcement, Russian forces continued to remain heavily involved in Syria (NYT 16.04.2016; see also Kureev 19.07.2016). As March drew to an end, Syrian government forces recaptured the city of Palmyra from ISIL, with Russian air assistance. On the Russian side, one observer later noted how the timing of the Russian announcement of its military withdrawal could not have been better:

With Russian military support, the Syrian Army liberated Palmyra, a city with tremendous significance for the world's heritage. This was a city that had been continuously destroyed by the radical Islamists. That victory was extensively covered by the Russian media and was meant to underline the effectiveness of Russian support to Assad for the international community. (Kureev 19.07.2016

British officials got tougher in their statements on Russia and on 'Russia's continued illegal annexation of Crimea'. In a speech in early April, Hammond said fighting had 'flared up again in the last few days in eastern Ukraine', and expressed approval of how the EU had imposed 'hard-hitting, coordinated sanctions' on Russia. He stated that 'Russia's unannounced intervention' had 'strengthened Asad', and said that Russia and Iran had a 'responsibility for telling Asad that it is time to go' (Hammond 07.04.2016). As we shall see below, there is reason to believe that the rising tensions between Russia and NATO in the European theatre, evident in statements and in military activity, was affecting Russia–West relations in Syria.<sup>26</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Actions like Russian fighter jets 'buzzing' of the US destroyer *SS Donald Cook* in the Baltic Sea on 11 April, the continued build-up of Russian capabilities in the Black Sea, the switching-on of one segment of the missile defence system in Romania on 10 May and the initiation of another one in Poland a week later, as well as the Anaconda military exercise which gathered 31 000 NATO soldiers in Poland in June in the run-up to the Warsaw summit all shaped and sharpened mutually antagonistic views of the Other.

In mid-April, Russia's military presence near Aleppo was reported to be increasing, and Kerry warned that this could threaten the fragile truce (cited in NYT 23.04.2016). At the same time, the Obama administration announced it would send 250 more military personnel to Syria to fight ISIL. New York Times called it 'a risky American expansion', criticizing the lack of 'proper authorization from Congress' and observing that 'the troops in Syria will be operating in another sovereign nation with no clear legal right' (NYT 25.04.2016). Lavrov stated on 25 April that the United States and Russia had agreed 'to continue cooperation' within the ISSG framework (RMFA 24.04.2016). However, more generally, official Russian statements on the West, and the United States in particular, were becoming increasingly confrontational. That same day, Putin stated that foreign foundations and institutions involved in Russian education were 'extremely dangerous', because they were not in line with Russian traditions and culture (cited in TASS 24.04.2016). Alexey Pushkov, the Chairman of the Foreign Affairs Committee in the State Duma, said he looked forward to cooperating with Donald Trump, as Trump appeared 'less ideologically biased than Obama' (cited in Russia Today 26.04.2016). Meanwhile, Russian media and expert community appeared increasingly sceptical to cooperation with the United States and to Russia's military involvement in Syria as such. Russian officials and several experts made clear statements that held up Russian identity and culture as radically different from the West, thus concurring with the civilizationist position. The exception was again Lavrov, who on occasion highlighted the issue uniting Russia and the United States: the fight against ISIL in Syria.

The apparent rhetorical re-enforcement of boundaries between Russia and the West, and especially the United States, occurred shortly after the NATO-Russia Council meeting on 20 April, the first such meeting after the crisis over Ukraine. After the meeting, NATO Secretary-General Jens Stoltenberg said that 'NATO and Russia have profound and persistent disagreements. Today's meeting did not change that' (Stoltenberg 20.04.2016). Russia Insider reported that the CIA and the German Secret Service (GSS) had programmes in which they sought to influence Western media to demonize Putin, also by paying such reports to be prepared (Russia Insider 22.04.2016). Sergey Karaganov, Dean at the School of World Economic and International Relations, asked whether the world was now seeing a new ideological struggle, and adding that one reason for this was that the West had started to 'impose its political positions and values even with the use of military force (in Afghanistan, Iran, and Libya) and lost. Its support for the Arab Spring further destabilized the Middle East and made democracy less attractive' (Karaganov 21.04.2016). Further, one analyst noted that 'for Russia, the Syria operation is a down payment on future engagements', another

questioned Russia's continued presence in Syria, as Putin had announced the withdrawal of troops (both cited in *Russia Direct* 25.04.2016). Although Russian discourse in this period does not fit with one of the identity positions mentioned earlier, while the dialogue with the West over Syria was continuing, the overall representation of political relations with the West seemed to be falling back into a civilizationist mode.

By the end of April, UN special envoy for Syria, Staffan de Mistura, said that the partial ceasefire from February remained in force but was cited having said it would be 'in great trouble if we don't act quickly' (NYT 22.04.2016). In early May, it was reported that Syrian civilians had been killed in air strikes on a refugee camp in northern Syria. Syrian or Russian warplanes were suspected of having been involved, but this was denied by Russian and Syrian officials (AP 06.05.2016). A reiterated message from Russian officials at this point was that the United States should cut its ties to the moderate opposition, which Russia defined as terrorist. Further, Russian diplomats underlined that their country was open to cooperating with both the United States and Assad, but criticized what were seen as unreasonable claims from the United States. On 6 May, Russian Foreign Ministry spokesperson Maria Zakharova stated that the media reports on the situation in and around Aleppo were 'far from disinterested because these stories are focused around traditional accusations, based on rather dubious sources, against the Syrian government, whose aggressive steps purportedly jeopardize the ceasefire regime (...)'. She added that the current escalation of violence was not a result of the government forces, but 'terrorists', and that 'our US partners are not yet in a position to force the Syrian opposition groups they support to dissociate themselves from Jabhat al-Nusra'. Despite urging the United States to 'disassociate from terrorists', Zakharova underlined that Russia would coordinate its efforts in Syria with the United States (cited in RMFA 06.05.2016). In an interview on 4 May, Lavrov criticized the opposition group calling itself High Negotiations Committee (HNC) for demanding the departure of Assad. Further, Lavrov took issue with what he saw as a US claim of Russia being Assad's ally: 'he is not our ally. We support him in his fight against terrorism and in his efforts to preserve the Syrian state, but he is not Russia's ally in the sense that Turkey is an ally of the United States' (cited in Reuters 04.05.2016). In short, the Kremlin advocated cooperation - but emphasized Russia's position on the US-backed opposition.

The Russian media and expert community were now discussing the US Presidential elections as well as the increasingly aggressive tone between Russia and the West. Alexey Pushkov, Head of the State Duma

Committee on Foreign Affairs, portrayed the West as aggressive: 'by stating that NATO should be "able to fight tonight" with Russia the new chief commander of the alliance has surpassed his predecessor in warmongering.' Putin's spokesman Dmitry Peskov followed up by stating that 'Russia certainly cannot ignore any action that can potentially threaten its national security', that 'Russia will continue to defend its interests' while also suggesting that the West and Russia should unite in the fight against terrorism (cited in RT 05.05.2016). Experts and statesmen were now indicating that Trump would be a better partner for Russia than the Obama administration. Sergey Mikheev, Director of the Center for Current Policy, observed that while Trump was 'unpredictable to a great extent' he gave 'a chance to Russia. There are no such chances with Clinton.' Leonid Kalashnikov, Deputy Head of the Foreign Affairs Committee in the State Duma, followed up by stating: 'Trump seems to be much more beneficial for the Kremlin because he is pragmatic', and that Clinton had expressed a 'destructive anti-Russian position on many issues' (Russia Direct 10.05.2016). Pavel Koshkin, editor of Russia Direct, noted 'it's no longer inconceivable that the great powers could find themselves involved in a conventional war', referring to NATO's military build-up near the Russian border (Russia Direct 04.05.2016). Russia Today also reported that Putin's popularity was continuing to rise, and that 82% of Russians were satisfied with his work (RT 05.05.2016). It was also reported that the Russian counterterrorism operation in Syria had made Russians more interested in politics, as it had become one of the most-discussed topics in the public sphere (RT 06.05.2016). In early May, Russia sent an orchestra to play in Palmyra. According to The Economist, the message was clear: to show the positive effects of Russia's intervention in Syria. 'Mr Putin did everything he could to underline the concert's message that Russia is leading the fight for Western civilisation'- but no representatives of Western countries attended the concert, allegedly because they did not want to indicate support for Assad (Economist 06.05.2016). It could be argued that The Economist here was misreading the situation. Russian actions in Syria during these months are more reasonably understood as implementation of Russia's alternative and civilizationist-inspired policy track, one in which Russian civilization is projected as opposed to and irreconcilable with the West, and where the country's logical partners are to be found among countries in the Middle East.

Nevertheless, on 20 May, Russia reportedly 'proposed to the USled coalition that they stage joint air strikes on Syrian rebels, including militant Islamist group al-Nursa Front, who are not observing a ceasefire' (*Reuters* 20.05.2016). However, the United States was said to have 'responded coolly', with a US State Department spokesman saying that the United States believed the Assad government was 'responsible for most of the violations of the fitful ceasefire' from February, and looked to Russia 'to end such (government) violations' (*Reuters* 20.05.2016). On 7 June, *The New York Times* reported that Assad, whose position had been bolstered by the Russian intervention in the war, had vowed to win back 'every inch' of Syria. A State Department spokesman observed that the Syrian regime's failure to conform with 'deadlines and limits' set out by the ISSG, was defying not only the United States, but also the Syrian regime's 'two most vital allies, Russia and Iran' (*NYT* 07.06.2016).

A few weeks earlier, Kerry had pushed internally for a 'plan B', calling for 'escalated military action' if the Assad regime continued its defiance. However, according to the *New York Times*, Obama had 'not acted on it', reportedly because he was 'wary of drawing the United States deeper into a conflict in which he initially saw no vital American interest' (*NYT* 07.06.2016). On 17 June, 51 US diplomats signed an internal memo criticizing the Obama administration's current approach in Syria, and urging the Obama administration to issue strikes against the Assad regime 'to stop its persistent violations of a ceasefire'; they diplomats claimed they were not 'advocating for a slippery slope that ends in a military confrontation with Russia', but recognized that such strikes could cause 'further tensions with Russia' (*NYT* 17.06.2016).

What we see throughout the spring and early summer of 2016, then, is that the fragile momentum for cooperation against international terrorism, established in late 2015, was gradually fading. As negotiations failed, Russia pursued the alternative, civilizationalist policy track in Syria, excluding the West. The Assad regime regained strength on the ground with help from Iran and Russia, and Western accusations arose of civilians being targeted in airstrikes. The Syria priorities of Russia and of the US-led coalition seemed increasingly mismatched. When negative depictions of the other party resurfaced in the domestic debates on both sides as well as on other 'events' (like the security situation in Europe), it became more difficult to patch up relations on the leadership level and continue negotiations on Syria.

## Phase three: From renewed optimism to full collapse

From late June 2016, fairly intensive diplomatic activity on the top Russian and US political levels took place, aimed at securing cooperation on political negotiations in Syria as well as on joint military efforts against ISIL and the al-Nusra Front (*WP* 30.06.2016).<sup>27</sup> According to Stratfor Forecasting, an agreement was reached on 27 June as a result of 'U.S. diplomatic efforts to contain the crisis in Syria after peace talks failed' (Stratfor 01.07.2016). It is difficult to ascertain who initiated the proposal and what it actually amounted to at this stage. However, it probably concerned US efforts to divide the 'moderate opposition' from the al-Nusra Front and cooperate with Russia on targeting this Front, as well as IS, in exchange for Russian efforts to press Assad to comply with the ceasefire agreement and engage in a political process which would include the 'moderate opposition.' These collaborative efforts were all the more noteworthy because they took place against the backdrop of continuing tensions between Russia and NATO in Europe, driven by Russian military posturing and exercises on one side of the border, and decisions to expand NATO's military presence in the Baltic states and Poland on the other.

That the Russian leadership continued to paint a more positive picture of the United States during this period<sup>28</sup> arguably attests to the important effects on Russian official expressions of identity of being acknowledged in positive terms and as an equal world player by the Western leaderships. Although it did not include Russia, and it extended sanctions (even announcing the possibility of strengthening them) the G7 meeting on 27 May made positive mention, in its final document, of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> 'Under the proposal, which was personally approved by President Obama and heavily supported by Secretary of State John F. Kerry, the American and Russian militaries would cooperate at an unprecedented level, something the Russians have sought for a long time'(*Washington Post* 30.06.2016). The ensuing diplomatic activity in July and August included frequent communication between Lavrov and Kerry, like Kerry's visit to Moscow in mid-July and talks in Geneva on 29 August. There was also direct communication between Putin and Obama, for example a telephone conversation prior to the Warsaw NATO summit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> For instance, at the bi-annual meeting of Russian ambassadors on 1 July, Putin sidestepped sabre-rattling over NATO's decisions to deploy additional forces in the Baltics and instead called Western countries 'partners' in creating a 'broad antiterrorist front'. He also emphasized Russia's interest in 'close cooperation' with the USA on international affairs. Two weeks before, at the St. Petersburg International Economic Forum, Putin had said Russia accepted the USA as the 'only superpower' and wanted to work with it, provided the USA kept its democracy lectures to itself (cited in Moscow Times 05.07.2016). Following the meeting in Geneva on 29 August, Lavrov explained: 'The fact that we are not putting out documents does not mean that we are not finding increasingly more points of contact [...] Merely the fact that we have been able and are continuing to try to reduce the areas of misunderstanding and, most important, probably, to lower the level of mutual distrust is in itself an achievement' (Rossiyskaya Gazeta 01.09.2016) In an interview with Bloomberg in early September, Putin noted difficulties in the negations, but said the USA saw eye-to-eye with Russia on the problems. He did not accuse the USA of playing a double game, but praised Kerry, saying his 'patience and determination' was making accord possible (cited in Bloomberg 02.09.2016).

Russia's positive role in the settlement of the Syrian crisis, and the need to maintain contact with Russia to resolve global problems. This was duly noted on the Russian side (cited in *Russia Direct* 30.05.2016), as was CIA Director Tom Brennan's statement:

The Russians play a critical role in this [...] There is going to be no way forward on a political front without active Russian cooperation, as well as true and genuine Russian interest in trying to find a political path' was presented as positive acknowledgment of Russia's role in the Russian press. (Cited in Sputnik 29.06.2016)

After a telephone conversation between Putin and Obama in early July, the Kremlin noted that Obama had given a positive evaluation of Russia's efforts to 'mediate the conflict between Armenia and Azerbaijan over Nagorno-Karabakh' (RT 06.07.2016). Moreover, the official US reaction to the Turkish-Russian rapprochement in August was pragmatic, emphasizing that both states were fighting ISIL, and 'there's a lot of common goals, common interests there' (cited in WSJ 19.08.2016). After the Geneva negotiations in late August, at a joint press conference, Kerry thanked his 'friend Sergey' for the 'honest and productive effort', confirming that the two teams had 'achieved clarity on the way forward' (cited in Rossiyskaya Gazeta 01.09.2016). While the meeting brought few specific results, this, along with the fact that Obama and Putin met for 90 minutes at the September G20 meeting in Hangzhou, China, were seen as acts of recognition on the Russian side. After his meeting with Putin, Obama acknowledged the lack of trust between the two parties, but said they had had 'some productive conversations about what a real cessation of hostilities would look like that would allow us [...] to focus our attention on common enemies'. This statement could be seen as precisely the kind of parity in relations in the fight against international terrorism that speaks to the Russian statist position and that in turn enabled Putin to say that his government would intensify cooperation with the United States to combat extremists in Syria and that Russia was 'up for a full-format recovery' of its relations with the United States (cited in WSJ 06.09.2016).

In Hangzhou, also the new British PM Theresa May struck a more positive note towards Russia and signalled readiness to improve Anglo– Russian relations: 'While I recognize there will be some differences between us, there are some complex and serious areas of concern and issues to discuss; I hope we will be able to have a frank and open relationship and dialogue,' she said (cited in RBTH 07.09.2016). The point we are trying to make here is that these identifications of Russia in Western statements empowered and enhanced the statist position in the Russian foreign policy debate. Rather than shaming and dismissing Russia, and thereby further fuelling the arguments of the civilizationist positions, the official Western representations seemed to facilitate the statist position, and the Russian government's self-image as a legitimate and equal world player. They contributed to pushing the Western threat to Russia's international identity beneath the terrorist threat in the Russian hierarchy of threats, thereby making cooperation possible.

These more accommodating Western representations of Russia also had repercussions in the Russian domestic debate. Russian expert commentary constantly accentuated how Syria was making Russia a 'player' on the international scene and that cooperation with the United States was necessary to maintain this position.<sup>29</sup> July was also the month that saw the least US-sceptical public opinion in Russia since the beginning of the intervention in Syria. A Levada Center sociologist explained that anti-American sentiment had calmed since the height of the Ukraine Crisis, with Washington and the Kremlin now cooperating more closely over the conflict in Syria.<sup>30</sup> Thus, we can see how Western actors' acknowledgement and positive representation of Russia in this period played into and shaped Russia's acknowledgement of the West and willingness to cooperate.

There is also another domestic interaction pattern to be noted. While domestic pressure on the US leadership to step back from cooperation clearly was stronger on than on the Russian side, where the political system and regime type provide less room to challenge official policies, also the Russian leadership faced the US-sceptical narrative which it had been nurturing itself for years. This was particularly evident following the above-mentioned appeal from top-ranking US diplomats for the use of military force against the Syrian government in June: The leaked document was regarded as an appeal for repeating in Syria the scenarios of Iraq and Libya, and even Russian experts who were in favour of cooperations would have to take place after a new US president was in place in late January 2017 (*Russia Direct* 27.06.2016, *Reuters*)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> See for example comments by Andrey Kortunov, Director General of the Russian International Affairs Council referred in *Reuters* (30.06.2016); Nikolay Pakhomov, a Russian International Affairs Council expert, in *National Interest* (31.08.2016), and Nikolay Surkov, Associate Professor in the Oriental Studies Department of Moscow State Institute of International Relations MGIMO-University, in *Russia Direct* (Surkov 14.09.2016). According to Surkov, 'Russian officials didn't hide their discontent with the fact that the Americans had refused to recognize the Kremlin's constructive role even on such issues as the release of an American hostage in Spring 2015. Up until September 2016, Washington had even tried to conceal from the general public its partnership with Moscow aimed at resolving the crises.'

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Sixty-nine percent of 1,600 respondents considererd the USA a threat, down from 77 in February 2015. Polls by the independent Levada Center (*Moscow Times* 12.07.2016).

30.06.2016). The idea that the United States would not honour its part of the agreement by contributing to fight the al-Nusra Front, but would instead seek to support the 'terrorists', was a recurrent refrain among Russian 'hawks' as well as in the press – even though the agreement was negotiated at the top political level.<sup>31</sup> Putin was also held accountable by anti US youth movements which he himself had contributed to fostering: On the same day as Putin sent a US Independence Day message to Obama recalling that at one time the two countries had managed to solve 'the most difficult international problems to the benefit of both our nations and all humankind' and expressing hope that this experience would help them get back to working together, Young Guard activists staged an impromptu demonstration in a central square in Moscow, condemning the United States. Their message was that the United States, under its current leadership, had become 'a parasite state that attacks other countries under any pretext, violating their sovereignty, causing revolutions, using military force, killing civilians and their destroying statehood' (cited in AP 04.07.2016). While the Russian leadership did speak more positively of the United States and the West in this period, it also continued to cater for this domestic narrative in official speech, echoing the main refrain concerning Western interventionism and support for terrorism as a threat to Russian as well as international security. As Putin noted in an interview with Bloomberg:

I've always been of the opinion that you can't change things from the outside, regarding political regimes, power change... I'm sure - and the events of the past decade add to this certainty - in particular the attempts at democratization in Iraq, Libya, we see what they led to: the destruction of state systems and the rise of terrorism. (Kremlin 05.09.2016)

Finally, even if the US leadership was trying to hedge and protect the negotiations with the Russian leadership, the intensifying US debate on Russia, discussed in greater detail below, had a direct effect on how the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> For example, the Head of the Russian General Staff, Valery Gerasimov, complained: 'Washington still hasn't provided a list of groups it considers terrorist, allowing jihadists to regroup and escape Russian-led air raids on their positions [...] As a result, terrorists in Syria are actively regrouping and tensions are soaring again. It cannot continue this way indefinitely [...] Our US partners are still undecided where there are opposition forces and where there are 'turncoats' from international terrorist organizations' (RT 01.07.2016; see also Izvestia 03.08.2016). In *Sputnik* (10.08.2016), a Senior Research Fellow at the Moscow-based Institute of US and Canada Studies of the Russian Academy of Sciences maintained that ex-CIA chief Morell's comments that the USA should covertly kill Russians and Iranians in Syria was 'what the United States has secretly and surreptitiously been doing and most importantly what Washington will do if Hillary wins presidential election.'

Russian leadership viewed negotiations with the West. As put by Lavrov on 17 August:

The anti-Russian slant which can be felt in the presidential race creates momentum in the American establishment, which is hardly conducive to promoting our dialogue with the United States, including on topical international issues. I believe that time will heal all those who are now 'sick', and our relations will resume their normal course. However, to do so, it is imperative to do away with Russophobic paranoia and stop trying to exploit instincts that harken back to the era of McCarthyism or the Cold War in order to achieve political goals in the United States. (RMFA 17.08.2016)

One week later, the Russian Information and Press Department even indicated that the public, Russophobic 'campaign' had been prompted by the US leadership itself (RMFA 23.08.2016). The view that Obama and Kerry would be unable to deliver on cooperation with Russia due to opposition from the Pentagon and the CIA was expressed publicly by members of the Russian diplomatic corps (*Rossiyskaya Gazeta* 01.09.2016).

Moscow also continued to keep alive an alternative 'Moscowexclusive' policy track on Syria in this period. Firstly, Russia sought to forge a political solution in Syria on its own, without Western participation.<sup>32</sup> Secondly, although Russia had scaled down its military activity Syria, it had not ended its engagement, as Putin had announced on 14 March. The agreement on military assistance between Russia and Syria indicated that Moscow could send instructors and military advisors in sizable numbers, and the number of military personnel sent to Syria did probably not decrease significantly (*Russia Direct* 19.07.2016). In the middle of June, Russian Defence Minister Sergei Shoigu travelled to Syria to inspect the Russian troops fighting in Syria and met with Assad to discuss 'military cooperation, the supply of Russian weapons and fighting terrorism'.<sup>33</sup> Also, Lieutenant General Alexander Zhuravley,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> According to the Lebanese newspaper *al-Akhbar*, 'Moscow, has recently made a number of proposals for a new constitution, which may greatly restrict and decentralize Assad's power. Besides, the Russian draft will supposedly give the Syrian Kurds a constitutional right to speak their own language on par with Arabic. However, the Kurdish autonomy must not be political or economic, but rather cultural.' Earlier, Lavrov had said Russia would support Syria's federalization, as long as it is backed by the country's inhabitants. 'Whichever form of government, be it federalization, decentralization or a unitary state, must be approved by all Syrians' and: 'We have never tried to make decisions on behalf of the Syrian people' (see Sputnik 01.06.2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Support for this policy was evident in comments by the First Deputy Chair of the Duma Committee on Defence, c, Andrei Krasov, that after Shoigu's visit, Russia will increase its support for Assad's forces 'to help cleanse Syria of different terrorists as

First Deputy Commander of the South Military District, was appointed Commander of the Russian forces in Syria; his prime objective was to fight militants advancing on Palmyra. According to Russian media, strikes were carried out already on 12, 14 and 21 July in the eastern suburbs of Palmyra (RBTH 22.07.2016). On 15 July, Shoigu said that the operations of Russian Air and Space Forces (ASF) in Syria have 'turned the tide in favor of the legitimate government of Syria [...] As a result of Russian air activity, the supplies coming to the terrorists have been interrupted, and in some places completely blocked,' Shoigu said. The defence minister also said that, in the course of operations in Syria, the Russian Air and Space Forces (ASF) had eliminated more than 2,000 émigré-terrorists from Russia, including 17 field commanders. Moreover, with ASF support of, more than 12,000 km<sup>2</sup> and 150 cities had been liberated in Svria (Russia Direct 21.07.2016). Finally, work on building a new, alternative coalition in Syria, without the West, proceeded. Russia had been cooperating closely with Iran for a long time, and expanded this cooperation by deploying long-distance and tactical bombers to Iran's Hamadan air base in August. The new rapprochement with Turkey and the mutual efforts to 'patch up relations' following the downing of the Russian airplane in November 2015 represented important steps in this direction (NYT 08.08.2016). The Russian expert community was already discussing the viability of such as alternative strategic coalition (Gazeta.ru 21.08.2016).

On the US side, Kerry and Obama seemed even more out of step with domestic opinion. Defense Secretary Carter as well as influential voices in and outside the administration, like former US ambassador to Syria Robert Ford, were directly opposed to cooperating with Russia. Significant numbers of officials at the Pentagon, in the US military and in the US intelligence community were against it as well (see *WSJ* 01.07.2016, *AP* 14.07.2016, *Daily Beast* 12.07.2016).<sup>34</sup> In Obama's own team, presidential candidate Hillary Clinton's support for greater military intervention in Syria *against* Assad, Russia and Iran was publicly supported by influential voices in the US defence and intelligence community.<sup>35</sup> With increasing accusations that Russia was

swiftly as possible' (cited in *Eurasia Daily Monitor* 23.06.2016). Well-known Russian journalist Dmitry Kiselev suggested that Shoigu's surprise visit to Syria was a message to Washington to stop trying to pressure Moscow over Assad (cited in *Reuters* 30.06.2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> 'The Russians, two US defence officials said, could not be trusted to honour any agreement, and added that they believe Moscow would eventually exploit any agreement to bolster the regime-and weaken Syria's beleaguered rebel fighters. As one US official asked: 'What do we gain?' (cited in *Daily Beast* 12.07.2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> For example, Former acting CIA Director Michael Morell expressed support for Clinton and a policy of increased military intervention in Syria, saying that US policy in

meddling in the US elections, other key members of Obama team expressed representations of Russia that would make cooperation unacceptable. Defense Secretary Carter, for example, said Russia was 'undermining the international order' and that 'we will defend our allies, the principled international order and the positive future it affords all of us' (cited in *WSJ* 07.09.2016).

Also important for the domestic pressure facing Obama and Kerry was the broader picture of Russia painted in influential media outlets. In influential US newspapers, the plans for cooperating with Russia were portrayed as a betrayal of the moderate opposition in Syria and the mission of forcing Assad to leave, often with references to Russia as incapable of keeping its word or of compromising.<sup>36</sup> On 8 August, *Middle East Briefing* observed:

A bipartisan chorus of prominent national security veterans have launched a serious attack on US President Barack Obama and Secretary of State John Kerry, for what they collectively call an appeasement of Russia. The attacks come at a sensitive moment, with Kerry working closely with Russian Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov on a last-ditch effort to end the five-year Syrian War and engineer a joint US-Russia military campaign to wipe out the Islamic State (ISIL) and Jabhat al-Nusra. (Middle East Briefing 2016)

Repeated depictions of Russia as not trustworthy, indeed as a 'liar', in the US mainstream press on issues such as the Olympics in Rio<sup>37</sup> or in connection with the upcoming US elections must also be taken into consideration if we want to understand the pressure *against* cooperating with Russia in the US domestic debate. In contrast to the rather positive depictions of Russia at the top level, the US media and expert community increasingly projected highly negative images. Voices presenting Russia as the most radically different and dangerous adversary of the West could be found in highly reputed newspapers like the *Washington Post* and the *New York Times*, often with criticism of presidential candidate Trump's friendly tone towards Russia. Citing intelligence reports, an

Syria should be to make Iran and Russia 'pay a price' by arming local groups (cited in *Intercept* 09.08.2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> See for example Washington Post (30.06.2016) and Wall Street Journal (01.07.2016). A Washington Post editorial observed 'In every case, the Russian and Syrian regimes have betrayed their commitments, continuing to bomb civilian areas, employ chemical weapons and deny aid to besieged communities. And no wonder: Each time the U.S. response has been to return to the Russians, offering more concessions and pleading for another deal' (Washington Post 03.07.2016). <sup>37</sup> See New York Times (19.07.2016), Washington Post (19.07.2016), Wall Street Journal (19.07.2016).

editorial in the Washington Post claimed that the reported Russian interference in the US elections represented the 'reckless aggressiveness Mr. Putin has embraced in foreign affairs since returning to the presidency in 2012' (WP 25.07.2016). In an op-ed in the same newspaper, columnist Anne Applebaum held that US voters should elect Hillary Clinton, as otherwise the United States would 'be led by a man who appears bent on destroying the alliances that preserve international peace and American power', referring to Trump's statement where he suggested Russia to leak his opponent Clinton's e-mails. Applebaum added that if 'that's how [Putin] feels about Russia, there's no guarantee that he'll feel any different about China or Iran' (Applebaum 28.07.2016). The New York Times took a similar stance, asking 'What was Mr. Trump thinking?' and noting that Trump had crossed a new line 'by practically inviting Russia, an increasingly aggressive American adversary, to interfere in the presidential election' (NYT 28.07.2016). Former US ambassador to Russia, Michael McFaul, cited intelligence reports indicating Russian involvement in the US elections, because 'who else?'. McFaul went on to refer to Russian intelligence interceptions of phone calls and meetings during his time as ambassador in Moscow, adding that 'the Kremlin deploys such tactics all the time'. Interestingly, McFaul suggested responding with similar measures: 'Just as the Kremlin has become more sophisticated at exporting its ideas and supporting its friends, so must we' (McFaul 31.07.2016). In sum, August 2016 and the September days prior to the Geneva negotiations can be seen as a period even more intense in terms of US media projecting Russia as an adversary.38

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> The headings in the following articles may serve as examples: *Wall Street Journal* (18.08.2016) 'Don't Forget Putin's Pal in the White House. Obama administration policies have done plenty to help a more assertive Russia'; *New York Post* (18.08.2016) 'Putin is gobbling up whatever he can - while Obama does nothing'; Bolton (16.08.2016), 'Putin Rolls Over Obama - and Everyone Else'; *New York Times* (20.08.2016) 'Playing With Fire in Ukraine'; *New York Times* (21.08.2016) 'More of Kremlin's Opponents Are Ending Up Dead

A Pattern That Suggests State Involvement'; Courtney & Shlapak (27.08.2016) 'The West must do more to keep Putin at bay'; New York Times (29.08.2016) 'A Powerful Russian Weapon: The Spread of False Stories'; *New York Times* (29.08.2016) 'Russia Blames Others for Its Doping Woes'; *Newsweek* (29.08.2016) 'How Vladimir Putin Is Using Donald Trump to Advance Russia's Goals'; *New York Times* (09.09.2016) 'Trump's Love for Putin: a Presidential Role Model'; *Wall Street Journal* (09.09.2016) 'Obama and the Russia Hacks .Why shouldn't Putin believe he can get away with it?'; *The Economist* (10.09.2016) 'Donald Trump and the Russians', Applebaum (09.09.2016) 'How Russia could spark a U.S. electoral disaster'.

However, there were also many within the US media and expert community who presented more nuanced images of Russia.<sup>39</sup> An editorial in the Los Angeles Times held that cooperating with Russia on Syria was Obama's 'best option', and that renewed US-Russia cooperation was 'more likely to produce a negotiated end to the fighting than the alternative proposed by President Obama's critics: U.S. military action against Assad' (LA Times 07.07.2016). Daniel DePetris made a similar point, stating that the United States was becoming desperate with regard to its options in Syria, and had 'no choice but to cooperate with Russia' (National Interest 18.07.2016). Nikolas Gvosdev of the US Naval War College guestioned that the 'Russia threat' was one of the main topics of the presidential campaign, and indicated that Russia was used to 'to throw red meat into the scrum' (Gvosdev 30.07.2016). Similarly, Ted Carpenter indicated that the on-going smear-campaign of Trump and Russia was a new McCarthyism which produced stereotypes and rigidities that in the long term would damage US interests abroad (Carpenter 29.07.2016). Hence, in the US media debate there was clearly an alternative position arguing for a more pragmatic approach to Russia, and for compromise and conditional cooperation with Russia in and over Syria. However, these voices were fewer in number and were often published in less influential media outlets.

On balance, when the Geneva talks resumed in September, the US leadership faced a mass wall of opposition against negotiating with Russia on Svria. Concerning cooperation with Russia on Svria, suspicions that Russia might not honour its word after an agreement had been reached were never far below the surface.<sup>40</sup> Nevertheless, on 9 September the Geneva talks resulted in an agreement between Russia and the United States to establish a 'joint integration center' in Vienna if they succeeded in upholding one week of ceasefire in Syria, beginning on 12 September. This initiative meant that Russia and the United States would discuss shared targets for the first time since the Second World War and would carry out coordinated strikes, with the participation of military and special forces representatives from both countries, targeting ISIL as well as the al-Nusra Front. The agreement also called for the grounding of the Syrian air force over non-ISIL-held territory and for the creation of a humanitarian corridor to supply the besieged city of Aleppo.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> In the expert community these voices included foreign policy experts such as former US Secretary of State Henry Kissinger, International Relations scholar John
 Mearsheimer and professor emeritus of Russian studies and politics Stephen F. Cohen.
 <sup>40</sup> See Obama's comments during the G20 meeting, cited in *Wall Street Journal* (05.09.2016).

Predictably, the avalanche of opposition in the US domestic debate kept on moving when the agreement was announced, with the Chairman of the House Committee on Homeland Security, Texas Congressman Michael McCaul, commenting: 'I don't really trust the Russians' (cited in *Nation* 12.09.2016). *AP* reported that the 'proposed level of U.S.-Russian interaction has upset several leading national security officials in Washington, including Defense Secretary Ash Carter and National Intelligence Director James Clapper [...] Kerry only appeared at the news conference after several hours of internal U.S. discussions' (*AP* 10.09.2016). Almost every single day of the ceasefire saw critical incidents that *could* trigger accusations of the other side breaching it.<sup>41</sup>

Two events in particular caused considerable controversy. Firstly, on 17 September, US-led coalition airstrikes, involving the British military, killed 60 Syrian soldiers at Deir ez-Zor. Secondly, on 19 September, an aid convoy was attacked and 12 people killed near Aleppo. After the latter incident, US mainstream press immediately blamed Russia (NYT 21.09.2016). Also US defence officials publicly claimed that Russian aircraft had dropped bombs on the aid convoy, but the White House officials did not confirm these allegations. Moreover, Kerry and his new British counterpart Boris Johnson insisted on continuing the negotiations following the incident with the aid convoy, with Kerry announcing that 'the ceasefire is not dead'. Johnson exclaimed, 'Quite frankly, the Kerry-Lavrov process in the only show in town and we have to get that show back on the road' (Guardian 21.09.2016). Still, over time and in interplay with the surge in the US-sceptical narrative in the Russian debate, the Western leadership reverted to the argument that Russia could not be trusted – and, ultimately, that cooperation with Russia in and over Syria was not possible.<sup>42</sup> On Saturday 24 September, foreign ministers from the US, UK, France, Italy, Germany and the EU issued a denunciation of Russia's role in the escalating violence in Syria, and declared that the bombing of the humanitarian convoy and the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> On 15 September Russia accused the USA of covering up Syrian opposition violations of the ceasefire. On 16 September the White House accused the government in Damascus of blocking the flow of humanitarian assistance. On 18 the USA accused Russia and Syria of violating the ceasefire by carrying out airstrikes and blocking aid from reaching besieged areas.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> In Senate testimony on 22 September, Marine Corps Gen. Joe Dunford, Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, made it clear the USA did not trust Moscow, saying: 'I do not believe it would be a good idea to share intelligence with the Russians.' 'Direct coordination of military operations with Russia would be "deeply counterproductive" to U.S. national-security interests, in part because of the risk the U.S. would reveal sensitive intelligence-collection capabilities', said Chris Harmer, senior naval analyst for the Institute for the Study of War in Washington. (As referred in *Wall Street Journal* (26.09.2016).

offensive in eastern Aleppo, among other actions, 'blatantly contradicts Russia's claim that it supports a diplomatic resolution.' <sup>43</sup>

On the Russian side the blame-game picked up momentum after the above-mentioned airstrike killing of 60 Syrian soldiers on 17 September 2016. Assad had immediately announced that such airstrikes on Syrian troops were not accidental and said the United States lacked 'the will' to join forces with Russia in fighting extremists. A few days later at the UN, Lavrov called for the UN to expand its terrorism list to include groups on the fringes of a US-backed rebel umbrella group, and labelled the errant strikes an 'outrageous violation'. He also put the blame for the ongoing crisis in the Middle East as such on the United States, calling the conflict in Syria, as well as those in Iraq and Libya, a 'direct consequence' of foreign military interventions and 'political engineering' (cited in PBS Newshour 22.09.2016). Official Russian statements in the system 'below' Lavrov indicated that the Western counterpart was unwilling to separate moderate opposition forces from terrorists and was arming them instead.44 By October the Russian government, in written statements, had moved from giving the Western leadership the benefit of the doubt to concluding that it was unwilling to carry out the commitment to control the opposition in Syria:

The Syrian government, acting in good will, was willing to pull back its forces and even started withdrawing them three weeks ago. But Washington was unable at that time and is unwilling now to ensure that the opposition forces it controls act likewise. The reason behind this could be Washington's disregard for the humanitarian needs in Syria, which it only uses for political arguments, or its inability to influence the opposition forces. (RMFA 03.010.2016)

Like the Western leadership, the Russian leadership seemed to be reverting to the core representation of the West as an untrustworthy and deceitful player – an enemy intent on dominating the world and downgrading Russia. Military intervention, support of 'terrorists' as well as the instrumental use humanitarian and human rights criticisms to delegitimize other states are cited as the West's prime tools to achieve this goal. As noted, this view of the West as an adversary enjoys strong backing in the Russian domestic debate. While the consensus among the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> As referred in *Wall Street Journal* (26.09.2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> See for example RT (26.09.2016) 'West still arming Al-Nusra in Syria, peace almost impossible - Russia's UN envoy', or Kremlin spokesman Dmitry Peskov in a conference call with reporters, reported in Reuters (26.09.2016) 'Kremlin Says Worried That Terrorists Regrouping in Syria'.

four parties represented in the new Duma after the September 2016 elections rested largely on the need to withstand NATO/US aggression and the common appraisal of Russian policies in Ukraine and Syria as a success, the breakdown of negotiations brought the traditional hawks to prominence in the Russian debate on cooperation with the West in Syria. In the words of Russia's Security Council Secretary Nikolai Patrushev, the intensive Russian–US negotiations on Syria 'were used by Washington [merely] to delay time to allow the militants to regroup' (cited in *Sputnik* 01.11.2016). Russian public opinion remained broadly supportive of the military intervention in Syria, but the faith that Russia–US cooperation in Syria could succeed had dwindled. In October, Levada reported that 48 per cent of those surveyed said they feared the conflict in Syria could escalate into World War III.<sup>45</sup>

During October and November 2016, the top Russian leadership still seemed to be in favour of holding back Russian anti-US sentiments and pursuing a cooperative approach in words and in deeds. Following a two-week pause in the bombing of Aleppo from October 18, the Russian ambassador to the UN said that Russia was hoping to turn the pause into a lasting truce through talks with the United States and regional powers. The overarching point of reference for cooperation was still the common fight against terrorism. Moreover, Putin had rejected a request from the Russian military to resume bombing of militants in Aleppo – allegedly because he wanted to give the United States more time to fulfil the pledge under the September ceasefire deal to separate moderate Syrian rebels from terrorist groups (Bloomberg 02.11.2016). By the end of December however, this faded and the cooperative attitude toward the United States and the West was gone. When Assad's forces, with Russian help, had all but retaken control over Aleppo, the Russian leadership simply dismissed all pressure from the 'international community' on implementing a ceasefire. The impassioned statements of US Ambassador Samantha Powers at the UN to Russia, Assad and Iran, with reference to the humanitarian situation in Aleppo, asking whether they

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> A survey released by the independent Levada Center in Moscow found that 52 per cent supported the military operation now, compared with 55 per cent a year previous. Then, 40 per cent of Russians surveyed believed relations with the USA would improve as a result of Russia's actions, while only 16 per cent thought they would worsen. 'Asked last week, just 21 percent thought relations with the US had gotten better over the past year, while 32 percent said they'd become worse. More ominously, 48 percent of Russian respondents said last week they feared the conflict in Syria could escalate into World War III' (*Christian Science Monitor*, 04.11.2016)- Despite military successes, Russia's main goal in Syria has remained elusive. While Russian and Syrian forces are set for a major offensive on Aleppo after the end of the ceasefire, possible military success is overshadowed by the Kremlin's inability to return to superpower-style dealing with the USA.

'were truly incapable of shame' and whether 'no act of barbarism against civilians, no execution of a child that gets under your skin?' were seen as just yet another example of double standards and Western propaganda (*Huffington Post* 14.12.2016).

Instead, and since then, Russia has pursued its alternative track in Syria, in cooperation with the non-Western and regional powers it had courted so carefully in parallel to the Russia–Western track. It was a deal between Russia and Turkey that made it possible to transport fighters and civilians out of Aleppo in December. In the words of Lavrov, the talks with US officials on Syria had been 'fruitless chatter' *(besplodnye posidelki)*. He accused Washington of having tried 'to delay us in order to save the terrorists.' In the future, he signalled, Moscow would be working with Turkey instead (cited in *RIA Novosti* 14.12.2016). Accordingly, subsequent meetings to negotiate 'peace in Syria' were to take place in Moscow and Astana, Kazakhstan – and with Russia, Iran and Turkey as the key players around the table.

## Conclusions

This report set out to examine why efforts made by Russia and the West to collaborate in and over the crises in Syria have failed. Our point of departure was that cooperation between Russia and the West in and over Syria *could* have been possible – especially if framed as a shared interest in fighting international terrorism together, akin to how Russia and the West found common ground following the 9/11 terrorist attacks in 2001. However, given the strained Russia-West relations post-Crimea, in the case of Syria, our core assumption was that ingrained negative representations of the Other, in official statements as well as in the broader, domestic foreign policy debate on both sides, made negotiations and collaboration difficult, from the outset.

Analysing Russia–West interaction over a period of one year, starting with Putin's invitation to collaborate back in September 2015, we found that adversarial representations of the other were continuously reiterated in the domestic debate in these states, and at times also reinforced by the political leaderships who initiated and fronted the Syria negotiations. These negative representations, we hold, restricted the room for manoeuvre available to the political leadership on both sides, making collaboration on Syria appear increasingly more impossible and unlikely.

We started the analysis by presenting a set of well-established alternative foreign policy positions in the Russian, US and British foreign policy debate. Despite being changeable in the long dureé, such positions could provide a baseline for the states' orientation and engagement on the international scene and thus also on the prospects for collaboration in Syria. For Russia, it is fair to say that although the 'civilizationist' position, prescribing a more confrontational approach to the West, was growing stronger in Russian official foreign policy discourse, peaking with the annexation of Crimea, the international engagement in and over Syria initially bore the hallmarks of the statist position. The latter puts the principles of state sovereignty and nonintervention first, but allows for pragmatic cooperation with the West on the basis of shared interests. On the US side in the years prior to 2015, there was a combination in policies of what might be termed a realist position, making cooperation with Russia in Syria possible on the basis of shared interests; and a liberal internationalist position, which saw conflict with Russia as more likely due to differing views on nonintervention and regime change. While generally inclined to a realist position, Obama and his administration were continuously challenged by liberal internationalist criticism, also inside the government apparatus, calling for a more confrontational approach to the Assad regime, and a tougher tone against Russia. In Britain, the corresponding internationalist position received a blow with the 2013 Parliamentary vote not to 'play our part in a strong international response' to Assad in Syria (for which the government had requested permission). Still, the UK government's arguments on Syria remained basically in line with an internationalist positing. With the benefit of hindsight, we would suggest that the US administration's decision not to take action against the Assad regime in 2013 – despite President Obama himself drawing a 'red line' following reports that Assad had used chemical weapons against his own people - can be seen as a choice for maintaining a realist foreign policy position. By the same token, the subsequent efforts to negotiate with Russia in Syria throughout the Obama administration's final year in office could be interpreted as an attempt to continue the realist position.

In the first phase examined in this report, beginning in September 2015 and lasting until the end of the year, we saw how the US leadership, fronted mainly by Secretary of State John Kerry, circumvented the Russia-sceptical domestic debate and pressed forward to find common ground and establish working relations with Russia on the Syria question. Concrete manifestations of this policy were the progress made in the Vienna talks and the agreement on a peace plan for Syria, in turn endorsed by the UN in Security Council Resolution 2254 on 18 December 2015. These efforts were supported by a British leadership which also seemed willing to calm critical voices warning that Russia could not be trusted as a cooperation partner. The terrorist attacks on Paris in November 2015 and the constant portrayal of ISIL's brutality in the Western press are likely to have contributed to downgrading the threat from Russia to a place below international terrorism in the Western public hierarchy of threats. This, in turn, made Western leaders' arguments about cooperation with Russia against the shared terrorist enemy appear more reasonable. In Russia, the top leadership is freer to pursue its own cooperative agenda with the West. During autumn 2015, we saw a Russian leadership that was willing to compromise on key points regarding Syria, including the issue of Assad's political future, on condition of being recognized as an equal partner at the negotiating table. While the deep anti-Western, civilizationist undercurrent in the Russian domestic debate continued, the positive acceptance of Russia by Western leaders seemed to have the effect of eliciting more positive representations of the West in the Russian media and expert community.

However, in the second phase, we observe that the difficult cooperative path was gradually falling apart. Both sides had always pursued alternative, even parallel, policy paths in Syria. While seeking cooperation with the West in the fight against ISIL, and working with the United States to facilitate peace talks between Assad and the opposition, on the ground Russia continued to strengthen Assad's strategic position and cultivate an alternative coalition on Syria, one which would not include the West. The re-taking of Palmyra by the Assad forces in the end of March was assisted by Russian and Iranian airpower, and was followed by a classical music concert performed by the St Peterburg Malinsky Symphony Orchestra in the ruins of this symbolically important city. This latter event was perhaps the most striking policy demonstration of a civilizationist position. The United States also seemed to be keeping two policy tracks open: While Kerry fronted the diplomatic route, softening the requirement that Assad must go, and often toning down disagreements with Russia on Syria, domestic pressure was building up - in the mainstream US media and in the domestic political debate - to hold Assad accountable for violations against the Syrian population, and denouncing Russia for its air support to the Syrian regime. In Britain, criticisms of Russia's involvement in Syria remained more uncompromising, with Foreign Secretary Hammond adamant that Assad had to go. We have argued that the reversal to positions that would make cooperation between Russia and the West in Syria impossible has been driven by the ingrained adversarial views of the Other which dominated both sides before cooperation was embarked upon and which the leaders themselves publicly during repeatedly expressed the negotiation and implementation of ceasefires and agreements in the first half of 2016. Particularly on the Western side, this reversal can be explained with reference to the domestic debate that has projected the other party as an unreliable partner, even as an outright adversary.

This relational dynamic became increasingly evident in the third phase, which started with rigorous efforts of the leadership on both sides to get the diplomatic route back on track. The agreement on 9 September on the establishment of the 'joint integration center' in Vienna can be seen as the high point of these efforts. However, the negotiation efforts took place against the backdrop of increasingly critical domestic debates on both sides. In the United States, the media debate during summer 2016 grew increasingly critical of the Obama administration's final attempts to salvage the cooperation efforts with Russia, arguing that Assad's activities on the ground in Syria should be punished, and that Russia was not a partner to be trusted. The Russian leadership did not face quite such a hefty anti-US debate during that autumn: it was freer to disregard it, given the political system, and actually tried to keep the cooperative approach toward the West on Syria open well into November. All the same, the effect of negative Western public representations of Russia was noteworthy. They seemed to alienate the Russian leadership and also played into the Russian domestic debate, empowering the traditional hawks and their civilizationalist representations of the West as an eternal and deceitful enemy.

Here, a key difference in US and Russian identity orientations and interaction-patterns also suggests itself: Whereas Russia remains fundamentally preoccupied with the West, and especially the United States – whether framed as a potential partner or as adversary – the United States to a larger extent relates to Russia as one of many others on the international political scene. How the US leadership talks about and engages Russia has strong repercussions for Russia's own identity articulation - at the top political level as well as in the domestic foreign policy debate more broadly. By contrast, Russian representations of the United States do not appear to have a similar impact on US expressions of its own role in the world or on how to relate to other states. Put differently, while the US leadership comes across as sensitive to criticism arising within its own domestic foreign policy debate, it seems less vulnerable to criticism from the Russian Other - whether voiced by Russian officials or within the Russian domestic debate. It is first and foremost the domestic debate that influences US foreign policy towards other states and shapes the leadership's room for manoeuvre. On the Russian side, it could be argued, the foreign policy ambition of being recognized as a legitimate world player makes Russia more vulnerable to criticism from the United States – which could be seen as being the Other best placed to grant such status.

Our study indicates that in September 2015, the crisis in Syria presented itself as a window of opportunity for collaborative Russia– Western efforts, at a time when such cooperation and coordination had become rare due to a rapid cooling of political relations post-Ukraine. Unlike in the Ukraine case, where Russian rhetoric derived from a civilizationist position, on Syria the Russian leadership seemed to construe its policies and statement from a statist line of reasoning. This position allowed for the possibility of pragmatic cooperation with the West. However, there was always the possibility that the Russian leadership would revert to a civilizationist line of reasoning – especially if it were felt that Russia was not being recognized as a key player and if its objections against Western liberal interventionist practices were to be triggered in Syria. When the United States broke off diplomatic talks with Russia in October 2016, it could be argued that the Obama administration put the cooperation alternative on ice. In response, Russia has set out, for the time being, to pursue a Syria path that excludes the West.

## Bibliography

- Adams, Gordon & Stephen M. Walt (2015). 'A Road to Damascus, via Moscow'. Op-ed, *New York Times*, 13 October. <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2015/10/13/opinion/a-road-to-damascus-via-moscow.html? r=0</u>
- *AFP* (7.10.2015). 'Russia ramps up strikes as Syria army launches offensive', 7 October.
- *AP* Associated Press (16.10.2015). 'NATO: Russia more interested in shocking, intimidating'.
- *AP* Associated Press (06.05.2016). 'Russian, Syrian officials deny their planes hit refugee camp'.
- AP Associated Press (04.07.2016). 'July 4 Message From Putin to Obama: Let's Have Better Ties'.
- AP Associated Press (14.07.2016). 'US Offering Russia Military Pact in Syria.'
- AP -Associated Press (10.09.2016). 'US, Russia Syria-cease fire'.
- Applebaum, Anne (28.07.2016). 'Why we need a President Clinton', Commentary, *Washington Post*. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/global-opinions/why-we-need-a-president-clinton/2016/07/28/aaa40e76-54ef-11e6-bbf5-957ad17b4385\_story.html?</u>
- *BBC* (23.09.2015). 'Russia's Syria military build-up is self-protection Kerry'. <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-34329961</u>
- BBC (27.10.2015). 'David Cameron to call for new Syria peace drive at UN.' http://www.bbc.com/news/uk-34372286
- *BBC* (21.01.2016). 'President Putin "probably" approved Litvinenko murder'. <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/uk-35370819</u>
- *BBC* (24.01.2016). 'Syria conflict: Major rebel town "seized" in boost for Assad'. <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-35395328</u>
- *BBC* (04.10.2016). 'Syria conflict: US suspends talks with Russia'. <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-37546354</u>
- Black, Ian (30.09.2015). 'Russia's Syria gambit could be a game changer but only if it hastens transition,' Commentary, *The Guardian*. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/sep/30/russia-syriaintervention-transition-analysis</u>
- Blair, Tony (22.04.1999). 'Doctrine of the International Community', speech, Chicago. <u>http://www.pbs.org/newshour/bb/international-jan-june99-blair\_doctrine4-23/</u>
- Blair, Tony (2003). 'Iraq', speech, *House of Commons*. http://hansard.millbanksystems.com/commons/2003/mar/18/iraq#S6CV 0401P0\_20030318\_HOC\_128

- *Bloomberg* (02.09.2016). 'Putin Says Russia and U.S. Close to Breakthrough Deal on Syria'. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-09-</u>02/putin-says-russia-and-u-s-close-to-breakthrough-deal-on-syria
- *Bloomberg* (02.11.2016). 'Russia Urges New U.S. President to Avoid Escalation Over Syria'. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-11-</u> 02/russia-urges-new-u-s-president-to-avoid-escalation-over-syria.
- *Breitbart* (14.10.2015). 'U.S. Secretary of Defense: Russian Aggression "Here to Stay". <u>http://www.breitbart.com/national-security/2015/10/14/u-s-secretary-defense-russian-aggression-stay/</u>
- Bovt, Georgy (15.02.2016). 'The rules of the new "Cold War": Empty words and no retreat'. Op-ed, *Russia Behind the Headlines* <u>http://rbth.com/opinion/2016/02/15/the-rules-of-the-new-cold-war-</u> <u>empty-words-and-no-retreat\_567937</u>
- Brzezinski, Zbigniew (04.10.2015). 'Russia must work with, not against, America in Syria,' Op-ed, *Financial Times*. <u>https://www.ft.com/content/c1ec2488-6aa8-11e5-8171-</u> <u>ba1968cf791a#ixzz3niOkuTIK</u>
- *Business New Europe* (25.09.2015). 'Putin looking limber for his UN Syria leap'.
- *Business New Europe* (23.10.2015). 'Putin's approval rating reaches all-time high of 90%'.
- Cameron, David (03.06.2013). 'Statement on European Council and Woolwich incident'. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/european-council-and-woolwich-prime-ministers-statement</u>
- Cameron, David (19.10.2015). 'Statement', House of Commons. <u>https://hansard.parliament.uk/Commons/2015-10-</u> <u>19/debates/15101913000001/EuropeanCouncil?highlight=Russia%20Syr</u> <u>ia#contribution-15101913000126</u>
- Cameron, David & Vladimir Putin (16.06.2013). 'Press Conference', London. https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/press-conference-the-primeminister-and-president-vladimir-putin
- Campbell, David (1998). Writing Security. United States Foreign Policy and the Politics of Identity. University of Minnesota Press.
- Carpenter, Ted (29.07.2016). 'The New McCarthy Attack Trump Russia'. Oped, *National Interest* <u>http://nationalinterest.org/blog/the-skeptics/the-new-</u><u>mccarthys-attack-trump-russia-17188?page=2</u>
- Clegg, Nick (27.09.2013). 'Speech at the United Nations General Assembly', https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/nick-cleggs-speech-at-theunited-nations-general-assembly-2013
- *CNN* (01.10.2015). 'Russia launches first airstrikes in Syria,' <u>http://edition.cnn.com/2015/09/30/politics/russia-syria-airstrikes-isis/index.html</u>
- CNN (04.10.2015). 'McCain on Trump's Syria plan: "I don't think he understands very well the situation.' <u>http://cnnpressroom.blogs.cnn.com/2015/10/04/mccain-on-trumps-syriaplan-i-dont-think-he-understands-very-well-the-situation/</u>

- *Consortiumnews.com* (29.10.2015). 'Seeing Syrian Crisis Through Russian Eyes'.
- *Daily Beast* (13.07.2016). 'Pentagon Resists Obama's New Plan to Work With the Russians in Syria'.

Dobriansky, Paula J. & David B. Rivkin Jr. (05.10.2015). 'Congress Can Respond to Putin With More Sanctions', op-ed, *Wall Street Journal*. <u>http://www.wsj.com/articles/congress-can-respond-to-putin-with-more-</u> sanctions-1443996688

- *Economist* (06.05.2016). 'A Russian orchestra plays Bach and Prokofiev in the ruins of Palmyra', <u>http://www.economist.com/news/europe/21698422-russian-government-sent-one-countrys-top-orchestras-syrian-desert</u>
- *Eurasia Daily Monitor* (23.06.2016). 'Russian Strategic Goals in Syria Contradict US Policies'. <u>https://jamestown.org/program/russian-strategic-goals-in-syria-contradict-us-policies/#sthash.BeEZXCUE.dpuf</u> <u>https://jamestown.org/program/russian-strategic-goals-in-syria-contradict-us-policies/</u>
- FT Financial Times (04.10.2015). 'Assad praises Russian intervention in Syria'. <u>https://www.ft.com/content/bb5ebda8-6ab0-11e5-aca9-</u> <u>d87542bf8673</u>
- *FT Financial Times* (25.10.2015). 'Russia calls for fresh elections in Syria'. https://www.ft.com/content/4323652c-7a56-11e5-98fb-5a6d4728f74e
- *Gazeta.ru* (21.08.2016), 'Russian expert views possibility of anti-IS military bloc'.
- Goldberg, Jeffrey (2016). 'The Obama Doctrine'. *The Atlantic*. http://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2016/04/the-obamadoctrine/471525/
- Goujon, Revja (16.02.2016). 'Ruthless and Sober in Syria,'. *Stratfor*. https://www.stratfor.com/weekly/ruthless-and-sober-syria?login=1
- *Guardian* (01.10.2015). 'US accuses Russia of "throwing gasoline on fire" of Syrian civil war'. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/sep/30/russia-launches-first-airstrikes-against-targets-in-syria-says-us</u>
- *Guardian* (07.10.2015). "'More than 90%" of Russian airstrikes in Syria have not targeted Isis, US says'. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/oct/07/russia-airstrikes-syrianot-targetting-isis</u>
- *Guardian* (16.11.2015). 'Cameron: we can compromise with Russia to end Syrian war'. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2015/nov/16/david-</u> <u>cameron-russia-syria-war-compromise-vladimir-putin</u>
- *Guardian* (21.01.2016). 'Litvinenko "probably murdered on personal orders of Putin", <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/jan/21/alexander-litvinenko-was-probably-murdered-on-personal-orders-of-putin</u>
- *Guardian* (21.09.2016). 'Russian planes dropped bombs that destroyed UN aid convoy, US official say'. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/sep/20/un-aid-convoy-attack-

syria-us-russia

- Gvosdev, Nikolas (30.07.2016) 'How dangerous is Russia?', commentary, *National Interest* <u>http://nationalinterest.org/feature/how-dangerous-</u> <u>russia-17189?page=2</u>
- *Hansard* (29.08.2013). 'Debate on Syria and the Use of Chemical Weapons', House of Commons.

Hansard (26.11.2015). 'Debate on Syria'. House of Commons.

- Hammond, Philip (22.02.2016). 'Foreign Secretary statement on Syria Cessation of Hostilities', press release. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-statement-on-syria-ceasefire</u>
- Hammond, Philip (07.04.2016). 'Speech at the Lord Mayor's Easter Banquet'. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/foreign-secretary-speech-at-the-lord-mayors-easter-banquet--2</u>
- Haugevik, Kristin (2014). *How relationships become special. Inter-state friendship and diplomacy after the Second World War.* PhD thesis, Department of Political Science. Oslo: University of Oslo.
- Heydemann, Steven (01.02.2016). 'The United States botched the Syria talks before they even began', *Foreign Policy*, <u>http://foreignpolicy.com/2016/02/01/the-united-states-botched-the-syria-</u> talks-before-they-even-began/
- Hiatt, Fred (14.02.2016). 'Diplomacy as anesthetic in Syria', commentary, *Washington Post*. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/diplomacy-as-anesthetic-in-syria/2016/02/14/a4ff1ede-d31c-11e5-b195-2e29a4e13425\_story.html?</u>
- Hirsh, Michael (05.05.2016). 'Why George Washington Would Have Agreed With Donald Trump', *Politico*, 5 May. <u>http://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2016/05/founding-fathers-</u> 2016-donald-trump-america-first-foreign-policy-isolationist-213873
- Hopf, Ted (2002). Social Construction of Foreign Policy. Identities and Foreign Policies, Moscow, 1955 and 1999. Cornell University Press.

Huffington Post (14.12.2016). 'Aleppo Crisis: US Ambassador To UN, Samantha Power, Blasts Syria, Iran And Russia'. <u>http://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/aleppocrisis\_uk\_5850f0b5e4b067269a05dea4</u>

- Ignatieff, Michael & Leon Wieseltier (09.02.2016). 'Enough is enough U.S. abdication on Syria must come to an end,' Op-ed. *Washington Post*. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/the-era-of-us-abdication-on-</u> <u>syria-must-end/2016/02/09/55226716-ce96-11e5-88cd-</u> 753e80cd29ad story.html
- *Intercept* (09.08.2016). 'Ex-CIA Director Who Endorsed Clinton Calls for Killing Iranians and Russians in Syria'. <u>https://theintercept.com/2016/08/09/ex-cia-chief-who-endorsed-clintoncalls-for-killing-iranians-and-russians-in-syria/</u>
- Interfax (14.10.2015) 'Russians see Western countries as adversaries'
- *Interfax* (14.10.2015) Putin informed Obama of plans to strike ISIL in Syria at meeting in New York Lavrov'.

- *Interfax* (20.10.2015). 'Communication, mutual aid channels to be established once agreement with U.S. Defense Department takes effect'.
- *Interfax* (20.12.2015).'Russian calls not to impose values on others ignored by West Putin'.
- Interfax (22.12.2015) 'Recurrent Western attempts to 'educate' the East a kind of mania – Naryshkin' <u>http://russialist.org/interfax-recurrent-western-</u> <u>attempts-to-educate-the-east-a-kind-of-mania-naryshkin/</u>
- ISSG (14.11.2015). 'Statement of the International Syria Support Group'. https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/note-correspondents/2015-11-14/note-correspondents-statement-international-syria-support
- ISSG (22.02.2016). 'Joint Statement of the United States and the Russian Federation, as Co-Chairs of the ISSG, on Cessation of Hostilities in Syria. <u>http://www.mid.ru/en/foreign\_policy/news/-</u> /asset\_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/2105704
- Izvestia (02.10.2015) 'Sergey Markov, Great cooperation of continents?'
- *Izvestia* (03.08.2016) 'Analyst views US calls on Russia to halt offensives in Syria'
- Jones, Jonathan (20.09.2015). 'A chilling handshake between Obama and Putin, while Syria disintegrates,' Commentary, *The Guardian* <u>https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2015/sep/29/handshake-obama-putin-syria</u>
- Karaganov, Sergei (21.04.2016) "New ideological struggle?", commentary, *Izvestia*
- Kendall, Bridget (13.10.2015). 'The impact of Jeremy Corbyn's foreign policy', Commentary, *BBC*. <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/uk-politics-34465737</u>
- Kerry, John (13.01.2016). 'Remarks on the United States Foreign Policy Agenda for 2016', National Defense University. <u>http://www.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2016/01/251177.htm</u>
- Kerry, John (03.02.2016). 'Supporting a Peaceful Resolution to the Syrian Crisis', Press release. https://www.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2016/02/252110.htm
- Kerry, John (22.02.2016). 'Cessation of Hostilities in Syria', Press release. https://www.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2016/02/253117.htm
- Kerry, John & Sergei Lavrov (15.12.2015). 'Meeting with US Secretary of State John Kerry and Russian Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov', Moscow. <u>http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/50961#sel=3:19,3:39</u>
- Kinzinger, Adam (08.09.2016). 'Rep. Kinzinger Stands Up for Syria on House Floor'.

http://kinzinger.house.gov/news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=399 388

- Kosach, Grigory (16.10.2015). 'War in Syria: Two Coalitions, Two Approaches', Valdai Discussion Club.
- Koshkin, Pavel (04.02.2016)- 'Buzz about World War III only fuels Russia's confrontation with the West'. <u>http://www.russia-direct.org/analysis/buzz-about-world-war-iii-only-fuels-russias-confrontation-west</u>

- Kremlin (22.10.2015). 'Meeting of the Valdai International Discussion Club'. Partial transcript.
- Kremlin (17.12.2015). 'Большая пресс-конференция Владимира Путина' <u>http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/50971</u>
- Kremlin (31.12.2015). http://static.kremlin.ru/media/events/files/ru/l8iXkR8XLAtxeilX7JK3XXy 6Y0AsHD5v.pdf
- Kremlin (05.09.2016) 'Vladimir Putin's Interview to Bloomberg', http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/52830
- Kureev, Artem (19.07.2016). 'The invisible Russian military presence in Syria,' commentary, *Russia Direct*. <u>http://www.russia-</u> <u>direct.org/opinion/invisible-russian-military-presence-syria</u>
- Landler, Mark (15.03.2016). 'What Quagmire? Even in Withdrawal, Russia Stays a Step Ahead', Commentary, *The New York Times*, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/03/16/us/politics/what-quagmire-even-in-withdrawal-russia-stays-a-step-ahead.html?</u>
- Lavrov, Sergey (01.10.2015). Press release on press conference following Russia's Presidency of the UN Security Council, New York. <u>http://www.mid.ru/en/press\_service/minister\_speeches/-</u> /asset\_publisher/70vOR5KIWVmR/content/id/1825252
- *LA Times* (07.07.2016). 'It may be a long shot, but trying to cooperate with Russia on Syria is Obama's best option', *Editorial*. <u>http://www.latimes.com/opinion/editorials/la-ed-syria-russia-20160706-</u> <u>snap-story.html</u>
- May, Theresa (2016). 'Speech', the Conservative Party Conference, Birmingham. <u>http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2016/10/05/theresa-</u><u>mays-conference-speech-in-full/</u>
- McCarthy, Kevin (28.09.2015). 'Leader McCarthy Presents His Foreign Policy Vision', Hay Initiative. <u>https://www.majorityleader.gov/2015/09/28/leader-mccarthy-presentshis-foreign-policy-vision/</u>
- McFaul, Michael (31.07.2016). 'How to counter the Putin playbook', Op-ed, *New York Times*.

http://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/31/opinion/sunday/how-to-counterthe-putin-playbook.html

- *Middle East Briefing* (04.08.2016). 'Obama and Kerry Face Growing Attacks for Russia Appeasement'. <u>http://mebriefing.com/?p=2449</u>
- Moscow Times (23.09.2015) 'Will Putin Pull Off His Syria Gambit?'. https://themoscowtimes.com/articles/will-putin-pull-off-his-syria-gambit-49743
- Moscow Times (26.10.2015) 'Putin Is Angling for a Quick Exit From Syria'. <u>https://themoscowtimes.com/articles/putin-is-angling-for-a-quick-exit-from-syria-50459</u>
- Moscow Times (05.07.2016) 'A Modest Deal: Vladimir Putin's New Détente', <u>https://themoscowtimes.com/articles/a-modest-deal-vladimir-putins-new-detente-54442</u>

- Moscow Times (11.10.2016). 'Russia Blames U.S. for Syria Talks Breakdown', 11 October. <u>https://themoscowtimes.com/news/russia-blames-us-for-</u> <u>syria-breakdown-55682</u>
- *Moscow Times* (12.07.2016) 'Number of Russians Viewing U.S. as Threat Hits 10-Year Low – Poll.' <u>https://themoscowtimes.com/news/number-of-</u> <u>russians-viewing-us-as-threat-hits-10-year-low-poll-54544</u>
- *Nation* (12.09.2016). 'Kerry and Lavrov's Syrian Diplomacy Shows (Once Again) the Value of Détente'. <u>https://www.thenation.com/article/kerry-and-lavrovs-syrian-diplomacy-shows-once-again-the-value-of-detente/</u>
- National Interest (16.10.2015). 'Obama's Dangerous "No War, No Peace" Strategy in Syria'. <u>http://nationalinterest.org/feature/obama%e2%80%99s-dangerous-no-</u> war-no-peace%e2%80%9d-strategy-syria-14092
- *National Interest* (31.08.2016). 'The Need for U.S.-Russian Cooperation in Syria Is Growing'. <u>http://nationalinterest.org/feature/the-need-us-russian-</u> <u>cooperation-syria-growing-17532</u>
- *National Interest* (18.07.2016). 'America Has No Choice But to Cooperate with Russia in Syria'. <u>http://nationalinterest.org/blog/the-skeptics/america-has-no-choice-cooperate-russia-syria-17027</u>
- Nau, Henry (2013). *Conservative Internationalism: Armed Diplomacy under Jefferson, Polk, Truman, and Reagan*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Nau, Henry (2014). 'Conservative Internationalism'. *The American Interest*. Vol. 9, No. 5. <u>http://www.the-american-interest.com/2014/04/20/conservative-internationalism/</u>
- Naumkin, Vitaly (10.02.2016). 'What's next for Syria?', Commentary, *Al-Monitor*. <u>http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2016/02/syria-</u> <u>national-reconciliation-military-war-russia-geneva.html</u>
- NYT New York Times (15.09.2015). 'Obama Weighing Talks With Putin on Syrian Crisis'. <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2015/09/16/world/middleeast/white-house-split-on-opening-talks-with-putin.html</u>
- NYT New York Times (21.09.2015). 'Mr. Putin's Mixed Messages on Syria'. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/09/21/opinion/mr-putins-mixedmessages-on-syria.html?
- NYT New York Times (02.10.2015). 'Russia's Dangerous Escalation in Syria', Editorial. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2015/10/02/opinion/russias-</u> <u>dangerous-escalation-in-syria.html</u>
- NYT New York Times (03.10.2015). 'Syria Exposes Split Between Obama and Clinton,' <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2015/10/04/world/syria-exposes-</u> <u>split-between-obama-and-clinton.html</u>
- NYT New York Times (27.10.2015). 'Iran Is Invited to Join U.S., Russia and Europe for Talks on Syria's Future' http://www.nytimes.com/2015/10/28/world/middleeast/iran-is-invitedto-join-us-russia-and-europe-for-talks-on-syrias-future.html

NYT – New York Times (26.01.2016). 'UN Envoy for Syria Says Peace Talks Will Begin Friday'

http://www.nytimes.com/2016/01/26/world/middleeast/un-envoy-forsyria-says-peace-talks-will-begin-friday.html?

- NYT New York Times (02.02.2016). 'U.S. Fortifying Europe's East to Deter Putin'. <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2016/02/02/world/europe/us-fortifying-</u> europes-east-to-deter-putin.html?
- NYT New York Times (03.02.2016). 'The Pentagon's Top Threat? Russia,' Editorial. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/02/03/opinion/the-pentagons-top-threat-russia.html?</u>
- NYT New York Times (10.02.2016). 'As Syria Devolves Further, Allies Criticize American Policy,' <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/02/11/world/europe/recep-tayyip-</u> erdogan-syria-kurds.html?
- NYT New York Times (11.02.2016). 'Russian Intervention in Syrian War Has Sharply Reduced U.S. Options'. <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2016/02/11/world/middleeast/russianintervention-in-syrian-war-has-sharply-reduced-us-options.html</u>
- NYT New York Times (12.02.2016). 'U.S. and Russia Announce Plan for Humanitarian Aid and a Cease-Fire in Syria'. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/02/12/world/middleeast/us-and-russiaannounce-plan-for-humanitarian-aid-and-a-cease-fire-in-syria.html
- NYT New York Times (20.02.2016). 'Russia Pulls Back From Cooperating With U.S. on Afghanistan'. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/02/21/world/asia/russia-pulls-back-</u> from-cooperating-with-us-on-afghanistan.html
- NYT New York Times (14.03.2016). 'Putin's Syria Surprise', Editorial. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/03/15/opinion/putins-syriasurprise.html
- NYT New York Times (16.04.2016). 'Russian Forces Remain Heavily Involved in Syria, Despite Appearances'. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/16/world/europe/russian-forces-</u> <u>remain-heavily-involved-in-syria-despite-appearances.html</u>
- NYT New York Times (23.04.2016). 'Russian Military Buildup Near Aleppo, Syria, Threatens Truce, Kerry Warns'. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/23/world/middleeast/russian-</u> <u>military-buildup-near-aleppo-threatens-truce-kerry-warns.html</u>
- NYT New York Times (25.04.2016). 'A Risky American Expansion in Syria', Editorial. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/26/opinion/a-risky-american-expansion-in-syria.html</u>
- NYT New York Times (16.06.2016). '51 U.S. Diplomats Urge Strikes Against Assad in Syria,'. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/06/17/world/middleeast/syria-assadobama-airstrikes-diplomats-memo.html
- *NYT New York Times* (22.04.2016). 'U.N. Urges U.S. and Russia to Act Quickly to Save Syria Peace Talks'.

https://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/23/world/middleeast/un-urges-usand-russia-to-act-quickly-to-save-syria-peace-talks.html

- NYT New York Times (07.07.2016). 'Defiant Bashar al-Assad Vows to Retake 'Every Inch' of Syria'. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/06/08/world/middleeast/defiant-assad-vows-to-retake-every-inch-of-syria-from-his-foes.html</u>
- NYT New York Times (08.08.2016). 'Putin and Erdogan, Both Isolated, Reach Out to Each Other'. <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/09/world/europe/russia-putin-turkey-</u> erdogan-syria.html
- *NYT New York Times* (28.07.2016). 'What was Mr. Trump thinking?' Editorial. <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/28/opinion/what-was-mr-trump-thinking.html? r=0</u>
- NYT New York Times (21.09.2016). 'US officials say Russia probably attacked UN humanitarian Convoy'. http://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/21/world/middleeast/syria-ceasefire.html
- NYT New York Times (19.07.2016). 'Ban Russia From the Rio Olympics'. Editorial. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/19/opinion/ban-russia-from-the-rio-olympics.html</u>
- Obama, Barack (02.10.2015). 'White House press conference', Washington, D.C. <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2015/10/02/press-</u> <u>conference-president</u>
- Oliker, Olga (07.01.2016.) 'Unpacking Russia's New National Security Strategy', Commentary, CSIS, <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/unpacking-russias-new-national-security-strategy</u>
- O'Loughlin, John; Gearo'id O'Thuatail & Vladimir Kolossov (2004). 'A "Risky Westward Turn"? Putin's 9–11 Script and Ordinary Russians'. *Europe-Asia Studies*, Vol. 56, No. 1, January 2004 (pp. 3–34).
- Owen, Robert (2015). 'The Litvinenko Inquiry. Report into the death of Alexande Litvinenko'. January <u>https://www.litvinenkoinquiry.org/files/Litvinenko-Inquiry-Report-web-version.pdf</u>
- PBS Newshour (22.09.2016) 'US, Russia attack each other over Syria during UN'. <u>http://www.pbs.org/newshour/rundown/us-russia-attack-syriaconflict-un/</u>
- Polikanov, Dmitry (18.12.2015) 'Putin's press conference: A modest rapprochement with the West?' Op-ed, *Russia Direct*. <u>http://www.russiadirect.org/opinion/putins-annual-press-conference-modestrapprochement-between-russia-and-west</u>
- *Politkom.ru* (07.12.2015). 'Russian pundit notes absence of "anti-US rhetoric" in Putin's keynote speech'.
- Prime Minister's Office (16.11.2015). 'PM and President Putin hold bilateral talks at G20 Summit in Turkey,' Press release. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/pm-and-president-putin-hold-bilateral-talks-at-g20-summit-in-turkey</u>

- Putnam, Robert (1988). 'Diplomacy and Domestic Politics: The Logic of Two-Level Games', *International Organization*, Vol. 42, No. 3 (Summer) (pp. 427-460).
- Putin, Vladimir (28.09.2015). 'Speech at the UN General Assembly'
- Putin, Vladimir (22.02.2016). 'Address following adoption of a joint statement by Russia and US on Syria'.
  - http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/51376
- *RBTH Russia Beyond the Headlines* (20.10.2015). 'Is Moscow looking to make Syria's opposition a deal?'.
  <u>http://rbth.com/international/2015/10/20/is moscow looking to make syrias opposition a deal 50233.html</u>
- *RBTH Russia Beyond the Headlines* (21.10.2015). 'No common ground for Russia and U.S. on ISIS.' <u>http://rbth.com/international/2015/10/21/no common ground for russi</u> <u>a and us on isis 50249.html</u>
- *RBTH Russia Beyond the Headlines* (28.10.2015). 'Russian Defense Ministry demands proof of Syria hospital bombings, Military attachés from NATO and Saudi Arabia summoned by Kremlin'. <a href="https://rbth.com/defence/2015/10/28/rusian-defense-ministry-demands-proof-of-syria-hospital-bombings\_534821">https://rbth.com/defence/2015/10/28/rusian-defense-ministry-demands-proof-of-syria-hospital-bombings\_534821</a>
- RBTH Russia Beyond the Headlines (17.12.2015). 'What's behind John Kerry's festive goodwill to the Kremlin?" <u>http://rbth.com/international/troika/2015/12/17/whats-behind-john-kerrys-festive-goodwill-to-the-kremlin\_552099</u>
- RBTH Russia Beyond the Headlines (22.07.2016). 'New commander takes charge of Russian operation in Syria'. <u>https://rbth.com/defence/2016/07/22/new-commander-takes-charge-of-</u> <u>russian-operation-in-syria\_614157</u>
- RBTH Russia Beyond the Headlines (07.09.2016). 'G20 summit in China yields diplomatic windfall for Moscow'. <u>https://rbth.com/international/troika/2016/09/07/g20-summit-in-chinayields-diplomatic-windfall-for-moscow\_627759</u>
- Reuters (28.09.2015). 'Russia seizes initiative in Syria'. http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-putin-usaidUSKCNORR0H820150928
- *Reuters* (05.10.2015). 'Vladimir Putin's secret weapon for a Syrian end game? Diplomacy'. <u>http://blogs.reuters.com/great-debate/2015/10/04/vladimir-putins-secret-weapon-for-a-syrian-end-game-diplomacy/</u>
- *Reuters* (06.10.2015). 'Russia, U.S. move to resume talks on air-to-air conduct over Syria' <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-usa-russiaidUSKCN0S01HG20151006</u>
- *Reuters* (07.10.2015). 'Putin rehashes Ukraine rhetoric on Syria, but Nazi comparisons fail to convince'. <u>http://blogs.reuters.com/great-debate/2015/10/07/putin-rehashes-ukraine-rhetoric-on-syria-but-nazi-comparisons-fail-to-convince/</u>

- *Reuters* (23.10.2015). 'Kerry sees new Syria talks next week, does not rule out Iran role,' <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-talks-idUSKCN0SH1LN20151023</u>
- *Reuters* (19.12.2015) 'U.N. endorses Syria peace plan in rare show of unity among big powers,' <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-</u> <u>syria-un-idUSKBN0U10J020151219</u>
- *Reuters* (04.05.2016). 'Russia's Lavrov says Syria's Assad is not an ally: RIA,' <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-russia-syria-talks-</u> <u>idUSKCN0XV1FS</u>
- *Reuters* (20.05.2016). 'Russia urges joint strikes on Syria rebels but U.S. reacts coolly'. <u>http://uk.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-russia-usa-syria-idUKKCN0YB1HB</u>
- *Reuters* (30.06.2016) 'Russia will countenance an Assad exit in Syria, but not yet', <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-syria-russiaidUSKCN0ZG0L0</u>
- *Reuters* (30.06.2016) 'Russia will countenance an Assad exit in Syria, but not yet', <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-syria-russiaidUSKCN0ZG0L0</u>
- *RIA Novosti* (01.10.2015) 'Russia's Lavrov speaks against "demonizing" Syrian president'.
- *RIA Novosti* (03.10.2015). 'Syria air strikes intended to "protect Russians from terrorism" PM'.
- *RIA Novosti* (14.12.2016) 'Лавров назвал «бесплодными посиделками» переговоры с США по Сирии'. <u>https://ria.ru/syria/20161214/1483558170.html?mc\_cid=e498c499b9&</u> <u>mc\_eid=000deac4aa</u>
- RMFA Russian Ministry of Foreign Affair (06.10.2015). 'Special briefing by Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Maria Zakharova', Moscow. <u>http://www.russianembassy.org/article/special-briefing-by-</u> <u>foreign-ministry-spokesperson-maria-zakharova-moscow-october-6-2015</u>
- RMFA Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs (14.10.2015). 'Foreign Minister Lavrov's remarks and answers to media questions during Government Hour at the State Duma' Moscow. <u>http://www.embrussia.ru/node/534</u>
- RMFA Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs (04.02.2016a) 'Press release on Foreign Minister Lavrov's telephone conversation with US Secretary of State Kerry'.<u>http://www.mid.ru/en/foreign\_policy/news/-</u> /asset\_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/2055710
- RMFA Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs (04.02.2016b). 'Foreign Minister Lavrov's interview with Italian magazine Limes'. <u>http://www.mid.ru/en/press\_service/minister\_speeches/-</u> /asset\_publisher/70vQR5KJWVmR/content/id/2055307
- RMFA Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs (11.02.2016). 'Foreign Minister Lavrov's opening remarks at a joint news conference with US Secretary of State Kerry and UN Secretary-General's Special Envoy for Syria de Mistura following a meeting of the International Syria Support Group'

http://www.mid.ru/en/foreign\_policy/news/-/asset\_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/2079622

- RMFA Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs (13.02.2016). 'Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov's speech at the ministerial panel discussion during the Munich Security Conference'. <u>http://www.mid.ru/en/foreign\_policy/news/-</u> /asset\_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/2086892
- RMFA Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs (25.04.2016). 'Press release on Foreign Minister Lavrov's telephone conversation with US Secretary of State John Kerry'. <u>http://www.mid.ru/en/foreign\_policy/news/-</u> /asset\_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/2249711
- RMFA Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs (06.05.2016). 'Briefing by Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Maria Zakharova'. <u>http://www.mid.ru/en/foreign\_policy/news/-</u> /asset\_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/2269065
- RMFA Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs (17.08.2016). 'Foreign Minister Lavrov's remarks and answers to media questions at a joint news conference following talks with Foreign Minister of New Zealand McCully.' Moscow, <u>http://www.mid.ru/en/vizity-ministra/-</u> /asset\_publisher/ICoYBGcCUgTR/content/id/2400232
- RMFA Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs (23.08.2016). 'Comment by the Information and Press Department on developments in Syria'. <u>http://www.mid.ru/en/foreign\_policy/news/-</u> /asset\_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/2402968
- RMFA Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs (03.10.2016). 'Comment by the Information and Press Department on US decision to suspend bilateral dialogue on Syria'. <u>http://www.mid.ru/en/foreign\_policy/news/-</u> /asset\_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/2485139
- Robinson, Eugene (28.01.2016). 'What Donald Trump and Bernie Sanders have in common'. Commentary, *Washington Post*. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/the-rising-pull-of-the-changecandidates/2016/01/28/e95276b8-c5f1-11e5-8965-</u> 0607e0e265ce story.html?tid=a inl&utm\_term=.421d05f4cfb7
- *Rossiyskaya Gazeta* (02.11.2015). "Definite shifts" seen in sides stances at Vienna talks on Syria'.
- *Rossiyskaya Gazeta* (04.02.2016). 'United States increases military support for NATO allies amid "Russian threat"'
- *Rossiyskaya Gazeta* (16.02.2016). 'Russian expert views likely Syria development scenarios'.
- *Rossiyskaya Gazeta* (01.09.2016). 'Close to a Breakthrough. Sergey Lavrov and John Kerry Discussed in Geneva Details of a Joint Plan of a Settlement of the Conflict in Syria'.
- *RT Russia Today* (29.09.2015). 'Wherever US used force bypassing UN, countries suffered Lavrov to RT'. <u>https://www.rt.com/politics/official-word/316860-lavrov-un-authority-isis/</u>

- RT Russia Today (01.10.2015). Putin: Claims Russian jets killed civilians in Syria emerged before airstrikes started, 1 October, <u>https://www.rt.com/news/317188-putin-civilian-casualties-syria/</u>
- *RT Russia Today* (02.10.2015). 'Insult to our intelligence: New information war against Russia', <u>https://www.rt.com/op-edge/317300-syria-strikes-information-war/</u>
- *RT–Russia Today* (06.10.2015). 'From Day 1 of Russian anti-ISIS op in Syria MSM launched anti-Moscow information campaign – FM'. <u>https://www.rt.com/news/317762-syria-russia-false-accusations/</u>
- RT Russia Today (08.10.2015). "Which side are you fighting for?" Russia blasts US for refusing to share intel on ISIS'. https://www.rt.com/news/317983-russia-us-coalition-isis/
- *RT- Russia Today* (11.10.2015). 'Putin: Russia has no intention of mounting Syria ground operation, wants to see political compromise'. <u>https://www.rt.com/news/318298-putin-interview-syria-operation/</u>
- *RT Russia Today* (04.02.2016). 'Western nations see Russia as competitor, majority of Russians say in a poll'. <u>https://www.rt.com/politics/331289-</u> <u>russians-want-better-ties-with/</u>
- RT– Russia Today (26.04.2016). 'Top Russian MP praises Trump's pragmatism, readiness for cooperation'. <u>https://www.rt.com/politics/340949-top-russian-mp-praises-trumps/</u>
- RT Russia Today (05.05.2016). "'Resurgent Russia": New hardline NATO Europe commander hackles in Moscow'. <u>https://www.rt.com/news/341921-nato-europe-commander-warmongering/</u>
- *RT Russia Today* (05.05.2016). 'Putin continues to ride high in popularity polls, latest research shows'. <u>https://www.rt.com/politics/341922-putin-continues-to-ride-high/</u>
- RT Russia Today (06.05.2016). 'Successful Syria operation boosts Russians' interest in politics, researchers claim'. <u>https://www.rt.com/politics/342076-interest-to-politics-on-rise/</u>
- RT Russia Today (06.07.2016). 'Russia and US agree on closer military cooperation in Syria, after Putin calls Obama'. <u>https://www.rt.com/news/349715-putin-obama-syria-russia/</u>
- *RT Russia Today* (01.07.2016). 'Moscow quiet on alleged proposal for US-Russia military partnership in Syria.' <u>https://www.rt.com/news/349145-</u> <u>us-russia-partnership-syria/</u>
- *Russia Direct* (16.12.2015). 'Kerry's visit to Moscow should be met with cautious optimism' <u>http://www.russia-direct.org/debates/kerrys-visit-moscow-should-be-met-cautious-optimism</u>
- *Russia Direct* (18.12.2015). 'Putin's press conference: A modest rapprochement with the West?'. <u>http://www.russia-</u> <u>direct.org/opinion/putins-annual-press-conference-modest-</u> <u>rapprochement-between-russia-and-west</u>

- *Russia Direct* (25.04.2016). 'What Russia's military buildup near Aleppo means for Syria ceasefire'. <u>http://www.russia-direct.org/analysis/what-</u><u>russias-military-buildup-near-aleppo-means-syria-ceasefire</u>
- *Russia Direct* (04.05.2016). 'Conventional arms race draws the world closer to state brinkmanship'. <u>http://www.russia-direct.org/analysis/conventional-arms-race-draws-world-closer-state-brinkmanship</u>
- *Russia Direct* (10.05.2016). 'Donald Trump: Neither a friend nor an enemy for Russia'. <u>http://www.russia-direct.org/analysis/donald-trump-neither-</u><u>friend-nor-enemy-russia</u>
- *Russia Direct* (27.06.2016). 'Why Assad could remain Syrian president until 2017', <u>http://www.russia-direct.org/opinion/why-assad-could-remain-syrian-president-until-2017</u>
- *Russia Direct* (19.07.2016). 'The invisible Russian military presence in Syria'. <u>http://www.russia-direct.org/opinion/invisible-russian-military-presence-syria</u>
- Russia Direct (21.07.2016) 'Just how effective has the Russian military campaign in Syria really been?'. <u>http://www.russia-</u> <u>direct.org/opinion/just-how-effective-has-russian-military-campaign-syria-</u> <u>really-been</u>
- Russia Insider (15.02.2016). 'Syria: Russia Advances Washington, Riyadh and Ankara Freak Out'. <u>http://russia-insider.com/en/politics/syria-russia-</u> <u>advances-washington-riyadh-and-ankara-freak-out/ri12855</u>
- *Russia Insider* (21.12.2015). 'Russia Plays a Winning Syria Game at the United Nations'. <u>http://russia-insider.com/en/politics/syria-and-russias-security-council-chess-game/ri11943</u>
- Russia Insider (22.04.2016). 'Is the CIA Running a Defamation Campaign Against Putin?' <u>http://russia-</u> <u>insider.com/en/politics media watch/2014/10/24/01-03-</u> <u>28pm/cia running defamation campaign against putin</u>
- Ryan, Paul (23.10.2015). 'Pres. Obama's Failed Foreign Policy is Fueling Syria Disaster'. <u>http://www.speaker.gov/general/reality-check-pres-obama-s-failed-foreign-policy-fueling-syria-disaster</u>
- Sputnik (07.02.2016). 'High Time for a Thaw: Russia, NATO Re-Engaging Contacts' <u>https://sputniknews.com/politics/201602071034362430-</u> russia-nato-contacts/
- Sputnik (01.06.2016). 'Diplomatic Tightrope: Will Russia Solve Yet Another Syrian Problem'.

https://sputniknews.com/middleeast/201606011040592313-russia-syriaconstitution-draft/

Sputnik (29.06.2016). 'No Way Forward on Political Front in Syria Without Russia - CIA Director'. https://sputniknews.com/politics/201606291042188090-syria-russia-

brennan/

Sputnik (10.08.2016). 'Ex-CIA Chief's Comments Reflect "What US is Secretly Doing in Syria".

https://sputniknews.com/politics/201608101044124847-us-russiamorell-syria/

Sputnik (01.11.2016). 'Putin's Top Security Advisor Lays Out Vision of Global Security in 5 Easy Steps', https://sputniknews.com/interviews/201611011046936463-patrushev-

<u>exclusive-interview/</u>

- Stoltenberg, Jens (20.04.2016). 'Doorstep statement following the NATO– Russia Council meeting'. http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohg/opinions 129999.htm
- STATFOR (01.07.2016). 'A Grand Bargain on Syria,'. <u>https://www.stratfor.com/geopolitical-diary/grand-bargain-</u> <u>syria?id=be1ddd5371&uuid=fe270dcc-7e3a-4b79-aac5-cc26d7cf7e8d</u>
- Surkov, Nicolay (14.09.2016). 'What does the US-Russia agreement change in Syria?', Commentary, *Russia Direct*, <u>http://www.russia-direct.org/opinion/what-does-us-russia-agreement-change-syria</u>
- *TASS* (02.10.2015) 'Analysts: Syrian settlement process in Vienna shows signs of progress'. <u>http://tass.com/opinions/833529</u>
- *TASS* (05.10.2015). 'Moscow ready for contact with Free Syrian Army FM Lavrov'.
- *TASS* (20.10.2015). 'Russian defence official hails Syria flight safety memo signed with United States'
- *TASS* (28.10.2015). 'Russian upper house speaker: US ground missions in Syria would violate international law'.
- *TASS* (21.02.2016). 'Асад: США ответственны за многочисленные жертвы среди мирного населения на севере Сирии'. <u>http://tass.ru/mezhdunarodnaya-panorama/2686834</u>
- *TASS* (25.04.2016). 'Putin: Foreign foundations' meddling in Russian education is "extremely dangerous". <u>http://tass.com/politics/872300</u>
- Time (2015) 'Russia just wants to be friends'. 26 October.
- Trump, Donald J. (27.05.2016). 'Foreign policy speech'. Center for the National Interest. <u>https://www.donaldjtrump.com/press-releases/donald-j.-trump-foreign-policy-speech</u>
- Tsygankov, Andrei (04.02.2016). 'Why the demonization of Putin is unlikely to make Russia back down,' *Russia Direct* <u>http://www.russia-</u> <u>direct.org/why-demonization-putin-unlikely-make-russia-back-down</u>
- *United States Today* (30.09.2015). 'U.S. rebukes first Russian airstrike in Syria'. <u>http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2015/09/30/russian-parliament-troops-abroad/73072884/</u>
- *Vedomosti* (29.09.2015). 'Russian analysts assess, differ on thrust of Putin's UNGA address'. http://archive.constantcontact.com/fs156/1102820649387/archive/1122 424880244.html#LETTER.BLOCK16
- WSJ Wall Street Journal (16.10.2015). 'Is Russia an 'Existential Threat?'. http://blogs.wsj.com/washwire/2015/10/15/is-russia-an-existentialthreat/

- WSJ Wall Street Journal (21.10.2015). 'Americans See Russia, Syria as Looming Threats - WSJ/NBC Poll'. <u>http://blogs.wsj.com/washwire/2015/10/20/americans-see-russia-syria-as-looming-threats-wsjnbc-poll/</u>
- WSJ Wall Street Journal (26.10.2015). 'U.S. Sees New Need to Engage Russia, Iran on Mideast'. <u>http://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-sees-new-need-to-engage-russia-iran-on-mideast-1445816252</u>
- WSJ Wall Street Journal (01.07.2016). 'U.S. Proposes Deal With Russia to Ground Syrian Air Force'. <u>http://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-proposes-deal-</u> with-russia-to-ground-syrian-air-force-1467333126
- WSJ Wall Street Journal (10.08.2016). 'Turkey's Erdogan Patches Up Relations With Putin'. <u>http://www.wsj.com/articles/putin-and-erdogan-</u> <u>meet-to-restore-ties-after-jet-shot-down-1470747139</u>
- WSJ Wall Street Journal (05.09.2016). 'Obama, Putin Meet as Syria Deal Stalls'. <u>http://www.wsj.com/articles/obama-putin-meet-on-sidelines-of-g-</u> 20-summit-in-chinas-hangzhou-1473056453
- WSJ Wall Street Journal (07.09.2016). 'Ash Carter Warns Russia Against Interfering in "Democratic Process"', <u>http://www.wsj.com/articles/russiaundermining-international-order-says-u-s-defense-secretary-ash-carter-1473248430</u>
- WSJ Wall Street Journal (19.07.2016). 'Russia's Doping Scandal. A new report finds that Olympic cheating was state policy', <u>http://www.wsj.com/articles/russias-doping-scandal-1468884102</u>
- *WSJ Wall Street Journal* (26.09.2016). Truce Crumbles in U.S.-Russia Distrust. Collapsed cease-fire scuttles hopes the two sides can cooperate in fighting ISIS'.
- Walt, Stephen M. (26.08.2013). 'Type of Weapons Assad Uses Shouldn't Affect U.S. Policy', op-ed, *New York Times*. <u>http://www.nytimes.com/roomfordebate/2013/08/26/is-an-attack-on-</u> <u>syria-justified/type-of-weapons-assad-uses-shouldnt-affect-us-policy</u>
- Walt, Stephen M. (21.09.2015). 'Could We have Stopped This Tragedy?', oped, *Foreign Policy*. <u>http://foreignpolicy.com/2015/09/21/could-we-have-</u><u>stopped-this-tragedy-syria-intervention-realist/</u></u>
- Walt, Stephen (07.04.2016). 'Obama Was Not a Realist President', op-ed *Foreign Policy*. <u>http://foreignpolicy.com/2016/04/07/obama-was-not-a-</u> <u>realist-president-jeffrey-goldberg-atlantic-obama-</u> <u>doctrine/?wp\_login\_redirect=0</u>
- WP Washington Post (02.10.2015). 'Clinton joins some Republicans in breaking with Obama on Syria no-fly zone'. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/wp/2015/10/02/inbreak-with-white-house-clinton-advocates-syria-no-fly-zone/</u>
- WP Washington Post (19.01.2016). 'Russian airstrikes are working in Syria enough to put peace talks in doubt'. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/russian-airstrikes-are-workingin-syria--enough-to-put-peace-talks-in-doubt/2016/01/19/64127084beb2-11e5-98c8-7fab78677d51\_story.html</u>

- WP Washington Post (30.06.2016). 'Obama proposes new military partnership with Russia in Syria'. https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/global-opinions/obama-proposes-new-military-partnership-with-russia-in-syria/2016/06/29/8e8b2e2a-3e3f-11e6-80bc- WP - d06711fd2125\_story.html
- WP Washington Post (03.07.2016). 'Obama retreats from Putin in Syria again', Editorial. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/global-opinions/obama-retreats-from-putin-in-syria--</u> again/2016/07/01/fe8bfc76-3eea-11e6-80bc-d06711fd2125\_story.html
- WP Washington Post (19.07.2016). 'Bar Russia from the Rio Olympics', Editorial. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/global-opinions/bar-russia-from-the-rio-olympics/2016/07/18/fea42886-4d14-11e6-a7d8-13d06b37f256\_story.html</u>
- White House (22.06.2011). 'Remarks by President Obama on the Way Forward in Afghanistan', Press Release. <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/06/22/remarks-president-way-forward-afghanistan</u>
- Wilhelmsen, Julie (ed.). (2004) *Putin's Russia: Strategic Westernisation?* Oslo: Norwegian Institute of International Affairs.
- Wilhelmsen, Julie (2011). 'Russia and international terrorism', in Julie Wilhelmsen and Elana Wilson Rowe (eds) *Russia's Encounter with Globalization. Actors, Processes and Critical Moments.* Houndmills: Palgrave Macmillan (97–134).
- Wilhelmsen, Julie (2016). *Russia's Securitization of Chechnya: How War Became Acceptable*. London: Routledge.
- Wilhelmsen, Julie & Kristin Haugevik (2016). 'Strategic partners against terrorism 2.0? Russia's initial positions on Syria'. *NUPI Policy Brief* 37/2016. Oslo: NUPI.
- Yakovenko, Alexander (17.10.2015). 'Why Russia had to intervene in Syria', op-ed., *Russia Today*. <u>https://www.rt.com/op-edge/318937-syria-isis-russian-military/</u>
- Yakovenko, Alexander (21.01.2016). 'Ambassador Yakovenko summoned to the Foreign Office over the Litvinenko case'. <u>http://www.rusemb.org.uk/fnapr/5400</u>
- Yevseyev, Vladimir (12.10.2015). 'Does the creation of a broad coalition in Syria stand a chance?'. Valdai Discussion Club. <u>http://valdaiclub.com/a/highlights/does-the-creation-of-a-broad-coalition-in-syria-stand-a-chance/</u>
- Zamyatina, Tamara (12.02.2016). 'Ceasefire in Syria is desirable but hardly achievable goal', Commentary, *TASS*. <u>http://tass.com/opinions/856283</u>
- Zamyatina, Tamara (15.02.2016). 'After Munich, world leaders strive to prevent crisis from spiraling out of control'. Commentary, *TASS*. <u>http://tass.com/opinions/856836</u>

## Norwegian Institute NUPI of International Affairs

Established in 1959, the Norwegian Institute of International Affairs [NUPI] is a leading independent research institute on international foreign policy. Formally under the Ministry of Education and Research, NUPI nevertheless operates as an independent, non-political instance in all its professional activities. Research undertaken at NUPI ranges from short-term applied research to more long-term basic research.

About the authors: **Kristin Haugevik** is a Senior Research Fellow at the Norwegian Institute of International Affairs (NUPI). She holds a PhD in Political Science and conducts research on International Relations theory, inter-state diplomacy, transatlantic relations and Pritich foreign policy relations and British foreign policy.

Julie Wilhelmsen is a senior research fellow at the Norwegian Institute of International Affairs. She holds a PhD in Political Science and conducts research in the fields of critical security studies, Russian foreign and security policies and the radicalization of Islam in Eurasia.

## NUPI

Norwegian Institute of International Affairs C.J. Hambros plass 2D PO Box 8159 Dep. NO-0033 Oslo, Norway www.nupi.no | info@nupi.no